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CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Good morning, everyone.
If we can call the hearing today of the Senate Local
Government Committee to order. I'd like to offer some opening
remarks.

We've had this discussion for quite some time and
decided that we would hold a hearing or series of days of
hearings on the financial problems associated with the
Harrisburg Authority's Resource Recovery Facility, commonly
referred to as the Harrisburg incinerator. Senators John
Blake, Mike Folmer, and myself, along with key staff members
including Lee Derr, Fred Sembach, Luc Miron, and Kyle Mullins
have spent a great deal of time reading through volumes, and I
mean volumes, of paper and interviewing people connected to
this unique fiscal disaster.

Harrisburg's financial plight has attracted
national attention because of its depth, its complexity, and
its reflection on the Commonwealth as our State capital. One
component of the city's total debt burden is the debt
attributed to the incinerator. A closer look at the history
of this debt accumulation, primarily through the forensic
investigation report, reveals a series of bad decisions made
over years of time. Our goal today, and on October 29, is to
learn how a public process defined in law, that includes
decisions made by four public entities, with advice from

highly compensated licensed professionals, could leave the
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Harrisburg Authority, the City of Harrisburg, and the County
of Dauphin on the hook for over $300 million borrowed on an
asset valued at a small fraction of that amount.

Our obligation as legislators is to use what we
learn from this hearing to fix the deficiencies in our
statutes and protect taxpayers in other jurisdictions from a
similar fate. We are anxious to hear from the witnesses
scheduled today and appreciate their willingness to testify.

Before asking Senator Blake for his opening
statement, I'll introduce the other Members present. Senator
John Yudichak and Senator Mike Folmer. And Senator Blake, I
understand you have some opening comments as well.

SENATOR BLAKE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you, ladies and gentlemen. I'm actually just going to have
some brief opening remarks on this matter. I want to extend
my gratitude to Chairman Eichelberger, as well as to his
staff, Lee Derr, and to my staff that have worked so hard in
trying to prepare for these hearings.

I've had several communications with Chairman
Eichelberger on this matter and have consistently said that as
legislators, we are not prosecutors, we're not a grand jury,
but we are obliged to the taxpayers' public interest and the
taxpayers' protection. Government needs not only to advance
the interests of taxpayers but to protect them. And in the

case of the Resource Recovery Facility, the Harrisburg
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incinerator project, it may have started as a project of good
intentions, but it seems to me, in terms of my review of the
forensic audit, a series of actors and decisions has left the
City of Harrisburg taxpayers on the hook for some $300 million
in debt on a facility that never cash-flowed.

There were five public bodies that had the ability
to make decisions on this, including the mayor, council, the
Authority, and the county, and the Department of Community and
Economic Development. There were 3 different contractors, 6
law firms, 4 financial advisors, 4 technical and engineering
firms, 2 bond insurers, nearly 25 different actors over a
period of years that had the opportunity to make decisions
that involved the public interest, and I fear, unfortunately,
that they became a little too self-interested in this process
and did not have the public interest at heart.

The $300 million in debt that was incurred on this
facility amounts to about $7,000 for every man, woman, and
child in the City of Harrisburg. That's an enormous debt
burden, and it is not, obviously, in the public interest. And
our obligation, again, in these hearings is to find out where
there are flaws in our legislation, flaws in our laws,
weaknesses in our laws, flaws in the procedures and the
regulatory procedures that attend these types of transactions
in order to inform the Chairman and I, and the Members of this

committee, on legislative fixes that can guarantee that this
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fiscal debacle does not get revisited on any taxpayers across
the Commonwealth.

I would say something about the Chairman's opening
remarks that I think needs to be said here. He indicated this
is a unique circumstance, and I agree that the scale of the
situation is probably unique, but I don't think it is distinct
only to the City of Harrisburg. I think this is a more
pervasive issue throughout the entire Commonwealth that
affects the fiscal health of all of our communities. I think
that we need to take into consideration those laws and those
regulations that deal with the decisionmaking of professionals
and that deal with the decisionmaking of local government
officials to guarantee that the public trust and the public
interest can be served.

So with that, Mr. Chairman, I'll turn the
microphone back to you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Thank you.

We'll call our first witness, Steven A. Goldfield,
Esquire. And he's accompanied this morning with Royce Morris,
who is the Solicitor for the Harrisburg Authority. Welcome.
And the microphones have buttons. When they turn bright
green, you know you're in business.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Mr. Chairman, Senator Blake,
Members of the committee, and staff, my name is Steve

Goldfield. I want to thank you very much for taking the time
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to inquire into what went wrong in connection with the
Harrisburg incinerator financings. 1I'd also be remiss if I
didn't thank the Harrisburg Authority, who showed the
leadership and took a leadership role in making sure that the
forensic investigation took place and that as many facts as we
could gather got out into the public domain.

I'm here today on my own behalf. I'm not here on
behalf of the Office of the Receiver or the Harrisburg
Authority, and I just wanted to make that clear. I'm here to
share the information that I'm aware of based upon the
information that we received and interviews that took place
that I was present at. I wanted to remind the committee that
there were three firms that participated in the forensic
investigation. My firm was but one of them, and my focus was
on bonds, swaps, and municipal finance. My background is as a
bond counsel and underwriter's counsel, and now I'm a
financial advisor for municipal finance. So as such, there
are certain aspects of the audit that are outside my area of
expertise and that I didn't participate in the research of or
writing about.

MR. MORRIS: Good morning, Senators, and thank you
for the opportunity to make a brief opening statement on
behalf of the Harrisburg Authority. On behalf of our Board
Chairman, Mark Kurowsky, and our members, Westburn Major and

William Cluck, I would like to thank you for this opportunity.
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The Board of the Harrisburg Authority unanimously
voted to pursue the forensic audit which brings us here today.
They did so inheriting a Resource Recovery Facility mired in
debt and having a critical decision to make with regards to a
retrofit, knowing that if the retrofit was completed and we
still had a full-functioning incinerator, it would not
generate income sufficient to pay its debt.

For the board, that raised a serious question, and
they need answers to that: How did it get that way? And as a
result of that, they commissioned this forensic audit. They
knew they couldn't get answers without the assistance of
seasoned and highly qualified professionals. They interviewed
multiple candidates and they put together a superb team of
professionals which included Doug Schleicher, Glenn Weiner of
the law firm of Klehr Harrison Harvey Branzburg, special legal
counsel for us; Dave Duffus and James O'Brien of ParenteBeard,
the forensic accounting firm; and also Steve Goldfield, who is
with us here today from Public Resource Advisory Group, who
served, as he said, as our expert in municipal finance.

On behalf of the board, I want to take this
opportunity to make clear that even though we intended to
waive attorney-client privilege with respect to the report,
the discussions surrounding that report with professionals and
with the board we consider still to be attorney-client

privilege and confidential matters. They wanted the process
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to be open and transparent, and they wanted everyone to have a
full picture of what went wrong in Harrisburg and who created
the mess here. However, they still wanted to maintain the
privilege with counsel that is attendant to what may have to
occur in the future.

Further, the board wanted you to know the scope of
this audit was limited by our resources and our inability to
compel production of documents and to depose key witnesses.
The forensic audit will serve as a starting point, we hope,
for further investigation, and that's why we applaud this
committee for taking up this initiative.

Finally, I just remind you that Mr. Goldfield, as
he said, is testifying as an individual before the committee,
and his expertise is in the financial area with bonds and
swaps. Neither he nor any other member of our team was asked
to draw any legal conclusions, they were not asked to do
anything other than to uncover and analyze the history of the
transactions that led to this fiscal crisis. Whether laws
were broken, by whom, and where the laws need to be changed
are matters for others to decide.

Once again, I thank you for this inquiry. The
board's hope has always been that if responsibility lies with
individuals or institutions, that they will be held
accountable, and if current laws are inadequate to protect

municipalities of this kind or others from this tybe of
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malfeasance, that those laws are changed. Thank you.

MR. GOLDFIELD: There are many, many extraordinary
trails that could be followed in the saga, and as we both have
said, the forensic investigation is really just a starting
point. It's a roadmap that identifies issues and concerns. I
thought that, you know, a lot of those other trails are very
important and could lead to very important issues that the
committee may wish to pursue in the future. I can tell you
from working on this for many, many months that some of those
trails lead down rabbit holes. And so what I wanted to do is
with the precious time that I have is to really stay focused
on specific issues that I was involved in, that I have
experience in, and that I thought were germane for this
committee to focus on this morning.

Three issues. Why didn't the borrowing limits in
the law prevent the city from taking on so much debt? I
thought that was probably the most important thing I could
talk about. Second issue: There's all this debt, there's an
incinerator that works fine, but the incinerator can never,
ever carry the debt service. So what happened to all the
money that was borrowed on behalf of or ostensibly in
connection with the incinerator? And third, if I have time,
I'm going to briefly touch on swaps and the swap portion of
the audit. That alone I know there have been committees that

have looked at whether Act 23 should be repealed. I have a
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one year, it may need to call in the guaranty, but it will
raise rates the next year. A facility like this has
competition from landfills, maybe other incinerators, and
electricity prices are volatile, so there's no way to know
what you're going to be able to sell electricity at for 30
years. And in the case of this incinerator, the overwhelming
majority of their revenues were from tipping fees, charges
that garbage trucks are charged to dump municipal waste, and
electricity. And there was no control over those because
there was competition and there's market electricity prices.
So long as the debt remains self-liquidating, the
city can report -- and this is in the audit, and you'll see we
kind of coined a phrase, because we had to say it so many
times that we thought it would be easier to follow -- the city
can report in a certificate under Section 8110. (b) of the Debt
Act that no decrease in the amounts to be excluded is required
by any change of circumstances. We call that a Clean 8110 (b)
Certificate. So the utility that I talked about sets rates
and charges, does a good job, pays for everything, including
its debt service, every year for 10 yeérs, when the city goes
to borrow the next time, it can submit to DCED a Clean 8110 (b)
Certificate. It can say, never called on the guaranty,
revenues are sufficient from user fees to pay for all the
debt, I don't ever expect to have to pay on my guaranty, so

I'm not going to decrease the amount of self-liquidating debt
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that I told you about before.

Just as an aside, the legislative history of the
Debt Act, '73 maybe, originally required an annual
certification that all debt that was deemed self-liquidating
is still deemed self-liquidating. So there was going to be an
annual requirement that it be certified to the department to
keep up with changes and circumstances. That's not what was
promulgated into the law. What was promulgated into the law
was you're self-liquidating on the books of DCED until the
next time you borrow. Because you've already borrowed, and if
it turns out that the rates and charges aren't enough, you may
lose some borrowing capacity, but you can't take the bonds off
the market. So the idea is the next time you go to borrow,
you must either deliver a Clean 8110 (b) Certificate, that is
that we know of no circumstances that would result in us
having to decrease the amount of debt on the books that's
gself-liquidating, or you have to tell DCED there have been
changes in circumstances that would result in us having to
decrease the amount of debt that's self-liquidating. And of

course these are, you know, they work in opposite directions.

You decrease self-liquidating -- actually, it's not really
opposite directions. If you decrease self-liquidating, you
decrease your borrowing limit, right. So if you were right up

to your limit and you decreased the self-liquidating debt,

then you couldn't borrow anymore. And that's the way the law
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is supposed to work. That if you get to a place where you
thought a lot of debt was self-liquidating and you were wrong,
that it prohibits you from borrowing any more money until you
get more borrowing capacity.

Why do you do this? Why does the Authority ask
for a guaranty by the city? It reduces the borrowing cost.
So for a utility - water, sewer - before the Harrisburg
crisis, you have a general obligation guaranty, the gold
standard in the bond community. If you have a high-rated
entity - Dauphin County - and you get a double-A GO guaranty,
the credit markets are willing to loan at much lower rates.
You get to then pass that along to your users. You get to
pass along the decreased expense called debt service to your
users. So you either get to decrease your rates, or more
likely, you get to reduce the increase in your rates when you
build something.

So it makes sense to have this construct. And
it's used in the City of Harrisburg very well with the parking
assets. Most of the parking debt is guaranteed by the city.
The parking debt has no trouble paying all of its operations,
all of its improvements, and all of its debt service. It's
deemed and it's approved as self-liquidating to the city
because the city never expects to have to pay on the guaranty.

I'm going to pause because now I'm going to jump

into a second concept and the last concept before I get into
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the report and ask if there are gquestions.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Do you want questions now?

MR. GOLDFIELD: Only if you have them. We can
wait. I just wanted to take a breath and tell you that I was
going to move on to one more concept in the Debt Act.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Okay, we'll wait.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Okay, thank you. Okay.

The second area in the Debt Act that I want to
frame, because when we go into the audit, we're going to walk
through and I'm going to go back to these two concepts:
Self-liquidating debt, is it? Should it have been? You know,
the second one is very important, and it's going to be more
important as the Federal government moves programs to the
State without appropriate funding, the State moves programs
down to the local governments without complete funding, and
the local governments have pressure to not raise taxes but to
provide essential government services.

And I have to say, I am an elected official in a
very small toWn in the Commonwealth and I sit as the chair of
the Finance Committee, not surprisingly. I think they say a
volunteer is the person that didn't understand the question.

I know what this pressure is and I know that you have to get
creative and I know that you don't want to raise taxes and you
don't want to cut services, and it's very challenging. This

is going to get worse, and I can see in my profession the
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pressure in this area.
This area is the Debt Act limits a city's ability
to borrow on a long-term basis for current operations. We

call it working capital. That's more of a business and tax

law and Debt Act terminology, but it's really your operations.

So if you don't have enough money to pay for your operations
this year, you have some choices. You could cut program, you
could raise taxes, or you can borrow. If you never address
the structural deficit because you don't want to cut taxes or
cut programs sufficiently to run a balanced budget, and you
borrow for operating expenses this year, and you do it again
next year, and you do it the year after that, it's akin to
paying your rent with a credit card and never paying the
balance off and continuing to do it. At some point you're
paying exorbitant interest rates, you haven't addressed the
problem, and the debt load is beyond your capability.

The harm intended to be prevented is like that,
it's like the idea of getting into a floating rate mortgage
and hoping the rates will stay low and hoping something will
turn out. So the Debt Act has a proscription against
borrowing long for current operations because it's a recipe
for financial disastér. Again, the structural deficit is
masked when you do that. So unless it's part of a
construction project, working capital cannot be financed on a

long-term basis without court approval. That's the hurdle.
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And there's a whole process in the Debt Act about what you
need to show. And it's basically you're in a crisis,
necessity, there's no other way out, you have to do it. And
there's not a ton of this, it's called unfunded debt under
Pennsylvania law, but there are unfunded debt proceedings, and
you'll see more and more.

So the exception is if there's a construction
project--and this is where it gets very interesting with the
incinerator--then you can finance working capital. What the
Debt Act says is a reasonable initial, two key words -
reasonable initial - working capital for the operation of a
project may be borrowed, as may interest on money borrowed to
finance the project. We call that capitalized interest.

When you take out a new mortgage and you throw all
your costs into it, you're basically borrowing those costs and
spreading it out. It makes sense. So if you have an
incinerator, let's take the first day that you decide to build
an incinerator. You build it, it's not going to be receiving
trucks the first day and it's not going to be selling
electricity the first day, and you're still going to need to
hire people, and you're still going to need to test the
equipment, and you're still going to need to ramp up
operations. And so it's appropriate to have reasonable
working capital until you're in operations, maybe call it

stabilized operations we're running now. Same with interest.
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You don't have the money to pay debt service on day one when
it opens because it's just not cash-flowing like that. So the
Debt Act says you can borrow to pay for principal and interest
through the date of completion of construction, and if deemed
necessary, one more year. Because again, the day you open --
during construction, you're not making anything; the day you
open, you're not efficient. So if deemed necessary, one year
thereafter.

An extraordinary amount of proceeds of the
borrowings that we're talking about today ostensibly related
to the incinerator, but they weren't used for construction,
they weren't used for equipping, they weren't used for
improvements to the incinerator or anything that would improve
the revenues of the incinerator. And that's where we're going
to start our ingquiry. What were they used for? And if this
thing wasn't carrying itself, why was it self-liquidating?

So let's turn to the forensic investigation, and I
don't know whether everyone has a copy, but to the extent that
we have copies, I'm going to call out pages, if you want to
follow along and put asterisks down. So the incinerator
trials and tribulations date back pretty far. We were engaged
really to start in 2003, but as we got into it, we realized
that it would be very important to look at the purchase of the
incinerator by the Authority to the city and the course of

conduct in the 10-year period before the 2003 issue to provide
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us with context as to what had happened before that may have
informed what the heck's going on now. So I just want to let
you know that we're going to start in 1993, and it wasn't part
of our original scope. We went back to the Authority and to
Royce and said, we think this may be important, and they said,
we think you're right, and so you'll see less treatment of but
some treatment of 1993-2003. So we're going to jump into the
forensic audit.

On page 19, the Resource Recovery Facility was
experiencing operational and regulatory problems at the time
the city sold the facility to the Authority. Okay, so this
wasn't, you know, the crown jewel; here, take it, this is
going really well, you don't know how good it's going to be.
This was an old facility that had operational problems,
regulatory problems, and it was sold to the Authority. So I
know former Mayor Reed is going to be here and asking him, you
know, why did that sale take place? What were the purposes
for selling the incinerator to the Authority in 1993 would be
an interesting question we don't know the answer to. But in
the early '90s as well, the Resource Recovery Facility was
experiencing reduced waste flow. So big deal. Big deal is
that there's two things that really generate revenue -
electricity sales, tipping fees. Waste flows means truck
tipping, $50 a ton. That revenue is very important. So there

wasn't really a revenue stream that was growing. There was a
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revenue stream that was declining, regulatory issues that were
going to cost a lot of money to address, and the facility
wasn't operating that well. It needed to be fixed. It needed
work.

So first bond issue, we call this an acquisition
financing. Page 26. The first bond issue was a sale. But,
you know, it's like a sale to a related entity almost because
the Harrisburg Authority was created by the city. And this is
very common, you know, in utilities to create a municipal
authority and have them focus on water, sewer, things that
general government might need to spend more time on to really
do a good job on, and it allows the government to focus on
more of the essential government services.

So the sale occurs, and this is really important
to understand. The price of this incinerator that now has
$340 million of obligations was $26.7 million originally.
Okay, it's been retrofitted, so I'm going to talk about the
improvements in the retrofit. But this all started in 1993
with a sale for $26.7 million, and on top of that the
Authority borrowed an additional $7.5 million to improve the
facility. As I said, it wasn't in great shape. It needed
some work. So the total cost for the acquisition plus the
original improvements was $34 million. At this time, Dauphin
County was not sending its waste to the incinerator, and so

there were flow issues. Whether the flow could improve or not
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was anybody's guess.

The city guaranteed this debt and filed, we think,
because we don't have all of the paperwork, but it appears
that they filed for self-liquidating debt status. This
incinerator, for I think the exclusion at that date, was $28
million of that debt will be self-liquidating. That is, it
will pay for operations and debt service out of charges for
tipping fees and electricity. If the next day that wasn't
true, the city wouldn't have been under any obligation to do
anything about it. The city would only be under an obligation
under the Debt Act to do something about that the next time
the city borrowed and filed proceedings, and they'd either
file a Clean 8110(b), or they would say that circumstances
have changed and therefore we're unable to file a Clean
8110 (b). Please mark this debt no longer self-liquidating and
reduce our borrowing capacity.

1996, three years later, the Authority borrows,
not guaranteed by the city, the Authority borrows $3.5
million. Approximately $2.8 million of that is for working
capital. Okay. So the alarm bell on panel 2 goes off when
somebody like me reads this. It's wait a second, three years
ago it was self-liquidating, you're borrowing for working
capital. That means you don't have enough money to pay for
your operations and your debt service. Why was the Authority

allowed to borrow for working capital? Remember, the Debt Act
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us any concern.

What we heard in our interviews was that at this
point, the city and the Authority were shopping the Resource
Recovery Facility. They were either going to sell it, I think
they saw the writing on the wall that the regulatory
improvements were expensive, the flow wasn't there, the
electricity prices weren't there. It just wasn't working real
well. Or they had to expand the revenue base, the transfer
station and operations, and start getting waste from New
Jersey and other places, because this wasn't working. But to
date, we only had one borrowing guaranteed by the city, and
then a series of small working capital financings, and
refinancings of working capital financings, and one more
improvement.

1998. 1998 is an important year because now we
really do implicate the guaranty. We roll up the Authority
debt, the '96s and the '97s, and the '93 into a '98 bond
issue. So now that's our, you know, we've rolled the whole
thing. We've consolidated our loans, so to speak, in one
transaction, $55.8 million to refinance the '93s and the '97s.
But it wasn't to save costs. So when I refinance my mortgage,
it's because I was paying 5 and I can get 3.5. I could reduce
my costs. That's a really smart refinancing.

The other kind of refinancing that is permitted

under Pennsylvania law is a restructuring. And there's all
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different levels of them, but the worst one is called a
scoop-and-toss. You just take what you're owing the next 2
years because you don't think you can afford it and you chuck
it out long and you pay interest on it for 20 years instead of
2 years. And we in the financial advisory world actually can
calculate the present value cost.

This was not a refinancing for debt service
savings. It was a legal way to create working capital. If I
need $100 to pay my operating expenses and my debt service,
and I only have $90, then if I take $10 of the debt service
owed that year and the next year and the year after that and I
toss it out long in a new borrowing, then I don't need that
$10 anymore. I've creating working capital. I've created
revenue available to make myself whole for that year. So
various degrees of restructuring.

But when we talk about a restructuring, and again,
it's permitted under the Debt Act, we talk about not
necessarily a refinancing for savings, because the Debt Act
has authorization for refinancings for savings, and it has all
sorts of procedures for showing that. This is a refinancing
to create séme breathing room. Another signal that the
incinerator was not paying all of its debt service and
operating expenses.

So question, pausing point. At this point the

city could have, again, paid under its guaranty. It says that
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"the city shall pay an amount sufficient to cure any
deficiency. It shall punctually pay from its revenues or
funds to the trustee the debt service." So one option is that
the city advances the money that the facility was short that
year, and if it's running a balanced budget, that's going to
be a little bit of a hardship. If it's running a surplus
budget or has a big fund balance, maybe they can do that one
year and then get it fixed for the next year or redo their
budget, increase their budget because they've covenanted under
the Debt Act that they are going to budget and appropriate
what's necessary for the next year. 8So if they know that
they're $20 short and they're going to expect to be $20 short
next year, then they should budget $20 more. That's another
way it could have been done. How it was done was a
restructuring. Guaranty wasn't hit on, the budget wasn't
changed.

Importantly, the self-liquidating debt status of
this debt was not downgraded. So when you did the '98 deal,
you refinanced the 1993 bonds, there's a certificate that
would relate to the '93 bonds, but they're not outstanding. I
refinanced them. I rolled them up into this consolidation.
But in 1998, an exclusion was applied for for 100 percent of
this debt. So you see the debt is mounting. A lot of it is
used for working capital. Some of it's being used kind of

book-door restructuring to get through a year or two. But the
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question that we asked is, is it really, in 1998, all
self-liquidating? The proceedings were prepared, the pieces
of paper that were supposed to be filed were filed, and it was
approved.

The other thing that happened in 1998 was that
some of this money went to replenish the facility's operating
reserve fund. The operating reserve fund is there for if you
have a blip in operations and you don't have enough money to
pay for your operations. They obviously used all the
operating reserve fund, so that's not revenues or rents from
the users. That's digging into the operating reserve fund.
Another alarm bell goes off. You're not funding everything
that you need to with user rates. Is it really
self-liquidating at this point?

2000. I'm on page 28, for those who are following
along in the report. The Authority issues an additional
amount in 2000 of approximately $25.2 million to restructure.
Here we are again. Okay? We don't have énough money for
operations, we don't have enough money for debt service, or we
don't have enough money for both, but we don't have enough
money. It's effectively reimbursing itself for prior payment.
My recollection is that there may have been an advanced
funding by the city here, and it paid itself back for that
advanced funding. So whether it was short and the guaranty

was hit, that's still not self-liquidating, or whether it was
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sufficient to pay for operations and debt service on either
the '98 bonds or the 2000 notes.

So you're telling the people who are going to buy
the debt that we're fully operational as best as we can, but
we're not going to have enough money to pay the '98 bonds and
the 2000 notes. They were also told that under a number of
circumstances, the operation of the existing Resource Recovery
Facility may be restricted, halted, or terminated. We could
have a shutdown. In such case, the debt service on the 2000
notes would have to be paid partially or solely to the extent
of payments made by the city under the Guaranty Agreement.

So we're back to self-liquidating still. Should
these bonds have had a filing made that said that the other
bonds are no longer self-liquidating? Do we reasonably expect
that the guaranty will never have to be hit on at this point,
or do we -- and it's not an all or nothing thing. There could
be enough revenues that you say, well, 50 percent of this is
still self-liquidating, 50 percent isn't. So it's impossible
to say without being there at the time what our analysis would
have been as to how much was self-liquidating. Some was.
There were still some revenues. Unless you can't even pay for
your operations. If you create $1 above operations for debt
service, then you've got some self-liquidating, but greatly
reduced.

Did the city change its budgeting and appropriate
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for the next year an amount that it expected would be needed
again? No, because it restructured. So it threw the bonds
out and it didn't need to. And it didn't reduce the amount
that was deemed to be self-liquidating.

There's another thing that could have been done,
and this is second-guessing, but I just want to put it all out
there that there were options, there were choices, and choices
were made. But one of the choices was we've got some stranded
debt. We have $80 million of debt on thisgs facility that we
bought for $27 million and put maybe $20 million in. It's not
going to cover this. Let's consider some of the debt on this
stranded debt and we'll issue--we, the city--general
obligation bonds, and we'll amortize that over a period and
we'll say that's stranded. And as we interviewed people, that
was posited in the early 2000s as the way out of this. There
were people in the city who said shut it down. 1It's an
albatross. Shut it down. But the question was, who's going
to pay the debt? We've got to pay the debt. Borrow for it.
So we got into trouble borrowing, we're going to borrow for
this? You know, I have other things I want to do with my GO
debt. I have things I need to do for the city. Whatever the
answer was, that is one of the options, and that wasn't an
option that was pursued.

I'm on page 29 now, we're at the 2002 notes. $17

million borrowing, $1.9 million of which for capital projects.
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So we now know what the rest was for, right? We know it's
capitalized interest and working capital, because that's the
theme here and that's why we wanted to show some of this.

Over $12 million of this borrowing was used for working
capital, and $1.1 million was used to pay the current interest
on the debt that the facility couldn't pay. Clear indication
that the facility was not servicing its existing debt.

8110 (b) certificate option clean, reduce the amount of debt
that's on the books at DCED that's deemed to be
self-liquidating, it was filed clean.

City guaranteed the 2002 notes. Let me introduce
another player, it used to be known as FSA, a national bond
insurer, went out of business, now known as AGM Assured
Guaranty. FSA insured the 1998 bonds and the 2002 notes. So
now we have a city guaranty and an FSA insurance policy, so if
anyone out there is saying, well, if you're disclosing all
this bad stuff to the markets, who's foolish enough to buy
this paper? And the answer is the people who don't look at
the underlying operations who say, well, I'll get paid on a
timely basis by FSA. At that time there were five AAA bond
insurers that everyone said, what could go wrong? Well, none
of them are left. One is standing, AGM, they're down to a AA-
with negative outlook. And the city could not ever even pay
off the amount of debt that we're talking about now, let alone

what we're going to get into next.
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2003 A, B, C, a massive reétructuring. There's a
good picture of what a scoop-and-toss looks like, because
that's what this is, on page 30 of the forensic investigation.
You can see this is some inside baseball financial advisor
stuff, but we love a straight line when we're looking at debt
service, or a declining line when we're looking at debt
service, because it means there's nothing on to come. We've
got level debt service, very conservative, you don't have to
rely on rate increases in the future, you don't have to rely
on tipping fee increases, electricity price increases. Nice
and level. That's what it was.

On page 30,'mine's in color, all of the white is
what was prior to issuance of the 2003 A, B, C refunding
bonds. And it was all picked up and tossed out long so that
the debt service due on the bonds was reduced significantly,
and with an additional purpose, not just the purpose of we
don't have enough money to pay our debt service and we don't
want to pay under the guaranty and we don't want to ruin our
debt limit, but we're now at a place where the 2003 D, E, and
F retrofit bonds are being contemplated, and the masterminds
behind the retrofit say that's going to cost a lot of money
and we don't have enough money to pay for our existing debt
service, how are we going to even pay the interest on that
debt service? And the answer was we'll make a lot of room.

How will you make a lot of room? We're going to take a lot of
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retrofit project. So does anyone want to ask a gquestion now

your debt and we're going to move it out long.

Did anyone say how much that would cost? We're
asked that all the time. We did an estimate. We didn't find
anything in writing that said, gee, that's a little risky,
that's a little expensive, how much is it going to cost? It
may have happened. We didn't get all the paperwork. But our
estimate, nine years later trying to retroactively figure this
out, was it cost about $10 million of additional debt.

So there's lots of pieces here that are going to
add up to the answer to the question: How is there all this
debt on this facility? The facility seems fine, but where did
all this money go? Okay, so here's $10 million of debt that
was added to the burden to allow for the 2003 D, E, and F
retrofit.

Okay. I'm going to pause again to see if there

are any questions, and then I'm going on to the Barlow

before I move on?

CHATIRMAN EICHELBERGER: How about we take a few
questions before we get too much further. Is that okay?

MR. GOLDFIELD: That's fine. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Maybe what we can do, and
I didn't discuss this, you don't have any, John, is maybe we
could ask one or two each? Because we'll all have gquestions

and we could probably be here till midnight tonight. I could
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probably be here till midnight, and I'm sure he has and Mike
has as well. So maybe if we ask one or two each, and then
we'll kind of keep it in check.

How about Senator Blake. Do you want to start?

SENATOR BLAKE: Thank you.

I'm deeply grateful for the methodical and very
professional and thorough work that you and the team did on
this audit. So let me just start there.

I guess there's a couple of things that I'm trying
to wrap my head around on the basis of everything that you've
just said. You know, my first question was going to be you've
raised a lot of red flags in this forensic audit, could you
clarify them? Well, you've just clarified a whole pile of
them for me.

I'm trying to have some understanding over the
statutory basis in LGUDA regarding self-liquidating debt that
is supposed to -- there is supposed to be some meaningful
analysis of a change in status. You've consistently said that
it was clear, it was evidenf that they were not meeting
operations, they were not meeting debt service obligations,
and yet there is this prolonged assessment that this is
self-liquidating. I'm trying to understand where that
disconnect is. If you can help me.

MR. GOLDFIELD: I'll try.

SENATOR BLAKE: Okay.
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MR. GOLDFIELD: The self-liquidating debt
component of the filing with DCED is considered by some as a
separate set of proceedings. We would call them the
self-liquidating debt proceedings. And it's a package, and
it's a package that's spelled out in the Debt Act of what
needs to be there. And one of the things that needs to be
there is a professional with experience has to do a report
that demonstrates that the revenues will be sufficient to pay
operating expenses and the debt service, and if that report is
not in the filing, the DCED will kick it out and say I can't
give you an exclusion. So number one, there needs to be, you
know, the folks who are the actual movers of the project need
to tell somebody to apply for self-liquidating debt status.

Number two, the professionals need to advise the
issuer as to whether this would qualify or not qualify.

That's bond counsel, that's financial advisors, that's
solicitors.

Number three, they have to go out and get a
professional to look at the operating side, and then usually
the underwriter does the bond debt service. They just run a
bond debt service and say, well, here's how much it's going to
cost, now you tell me if you can cover operations in this
amount. And they put that package together, and as long as it
satisfies the definitions in the Debt Act, DCED approves it.

They don't have the staffing to do an independent analysis,
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and they don't think that it's appropriate for them to go out
to a facility and do due diligence or to research authority
bond issues and what they were for, because they've never seen
that. They basically call it on the papers.

SENATOR BLAKE: Understood. And you've answered
my question about the issue of capacity and an independent,
third-party objective underwriting. The dependence is on the
professional consultants engaged by the parties in question to
make a representation to the department.

MR. GOLDFIELD: I would say that's the gatekeeper
of first resort.

SENATOR BLAKE: I understand. I don't want to
take up too much time, in deference to the Chairman, but the
other thing that seems to jump off the page in this audit
consistently, and more particularly, relating to the last two
elements of your commentary leading up to my questions, is the
issue of a complete disregard for the cash flow situation of
this facility and a complete reliance upon the guarantees. Is
it faire

And I guess I'm trying to find out where there is
either a statutory or regulatory protection against what I'm
hearing here, but it seems to me, and to your point, you said,
who's buying this paper? Who's buying this paper are the
people who don't care about the cash flows. They care about

the guarantees. And that's part of the problem here, and I'm
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wondering whether or not in your experience you can advise us
and this committee on how we can omit that danger for our
taxpayers.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Yeah. I think that this would be
something that I'd want you to hear from a lot of
professionals, and obviously, this is my opinion because
you've asked for it. I think that one distinction could be
that a utility where you have control over the rate setting or
some notion that you've got a captive user base and you can
always raise rates, even if there's a one-year blip that you
did on the guaranty, makes sense and can reduce costs, like
taxes, but of rates.

One distinction I tried to bring out before is
that there's a lot of stuff going on, it's a little bit on the
proprietary side. It's a great project, by the way, turning
trash into electricity, but back then they didn't have what we
would call flow control, where all of -- and we're going to
get to that, because we have it now -- but where all of the
county had to, by ordinance, deliver its trash. So you had
competition amongst waste haulers, and if your price wasn't
good, they would go dump it at a landfill.

And we're going to get to that too, because that's
what was happening. Landfill costs versus incinerator costs.
A trash hauler is going to get paid by the municipality a

contract price, and they're going to take it to the cheapest
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place, because that's where they get the most profit. So
there's competition out there that government maybe, you know,
isn't in a good enough position to assess. There's more risk
to it anyway.

And then the electricity prices are very volatile.
So what DCED will get is they'll get this thing that says for
the next 30 years, we're assuming electricity prices will be
5.5 cents per kilowatt hour. Well, what are they supposed to
do with that? Are they supposed to get an independent
consultant in and a forecast and try to figure out whether
that's reasonable or not? So there's no reasonable test or
statutory provision. I don't know if there could be. I don't
think the government wants to build up to that.

So what that does is it backs me into, when you've
got that much volatility on the revenue side that you don't
have control, maybe that's not a good project to have a
guaranty of.

SENATOR BLAKE: I appreciate that response, and
I'm going to hold the rest of my questions and defer back to
the Chairman, but I just want to summarize what you've just
gsaid that I think is important for us to consider, which would
be the attributes of the facility and the economics and the
financial performance and the reliability of the financial
performance of a facility of a particular set of attributes,

your contrast being a utility versus this Resource Recovery
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Facility and the revenue streams upon which it relies. I
think that's an important consideration for the committee.
Thank you.

SENATOR FOLMER: I have one question. I may be
jumping ahead a little bit, but I'm looking at page 124,
footnote 447, Ibid. Section 6.01(b). There seems to be a lot
of these accounts being set up. 1I'll name a few, and I'll be
quick: The Retrofit Working Capital Account, the Retrofit
Capitalized Interest Account, the Retrofit Capitalized Debt
Service Account, the Retrofit Construction Account, the
Surplus Fund, the Retrofit Debt Service Account, the Retrofit
Sinking Fund Account, and the Retrofit Debt Service Reserve
Account. How do you keep track of all these accounts, and is
this normal? What is this?

MR. GOLDFIELD: First of all, I want to thank you
for reading the footnotes, because it's our favorite part of
the report. We think that most of the juice is in the
footnotes, and not everybody admits to us in public that they
read the footnotes.

Second, it is a byproduct of having done this kind
of work for about 15 years, that's why I was brought in. It
would have taken forensic auditors who don't do this a lot
longer than it took me, so it was pretty efficient.

Third, and probably most importantly, is that as

we get to 2003, you're going to see convoluted structures and
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strained interpretations that create more and more levels of
subordination and accounts, and it's one of those things where
when I see it, I know that there were some tricky legal calls,
that there were constructs created in legal documents to get
around concerns or to try to build a structure that fit into
something that wasn't necessarily usual and typical.

SENATOR FOLMER: Then how much did they push the
envelope then? Is that hard to say?

MR. GOLDFIELD: You know, what I'd request is that
we get through a little bit more.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay. I'm sorry.

MR. GOLDFIELD: And that we can talk about where,
and then in terms of quantifying how much, I'm going to leave
that to everyone else.

SENATOR FOLMER: Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: How about a thought that
came to me when you were talking about the benefits of getting
guarantees from the city and the county, where you were
talking about the city at this point. I could not find, and
maybe it was there and I just missed it, where there were
quotations done without having the city guaranty. And the
reason I ask about that is, for the overall costs, if the rate
was much cheaper having the guaranty, I understand that, but

that also forced them to borrow millions of additional

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANTIA



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

45

dollars. So was the overall cost still less because it was a
cheaper rate, or was the Authority obligated, since they were
obligated for millions of additional dollars, was this still
-- was it a worse deal?

MR. GOLDFIELD: And I'm not pandering, that's an
excellent question, and I'm glad you asked it. That is
exactly what I would have wanted my client to ask and what I
would have told my client they should expect. Guaranteed, how
much will it cost; not guaranteed, how much? That's the
economic decision that a financial advisor can help the
decisionmakers with. Whether that happened, I don't know.

I can tell you that when I get to 2003, D, E, and
F, that's precisely the analysis we did find from the
financial advisors to the county, and in fact, I was surprised
at the volume of analysis relating to how much that guaranty
was worth to the facility, maybe overdone, and maybe some
other things could have used some attention, but that analysis
has not been found with respect to any of the city guarantees.

And I can conjecture, but instead I think I'll
just point out in the audit, we found it curious that the
guaranty fees did not relate to the size of the bond issue.
Because if you're looking at this from an insurance
standpoint, I'm taking credit risk. How big is the credit
risk? That has an impact on the size of the guaranty fee.

The guaranty fee, through serendipity or something
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else, matched the structural deficit of the city. So it would
get set, on occasion, to fill a General Fund budget gap, a
structural deficit, instead of how much money is it going to
save? What's it worth? 1Is it worth doing it this way?

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: And have you ever seen
guaranty fees anywhere else in the Commonwealth?

MR. GOLDFIELD: Only in 23 years in one other
municipality, and it was used for General Fund budget reasons.
And it's legal, and that's what I was told when I came across
that the first time. I said, it may be legal, but why would
you do it? So in this facility, and I used to know this in my
head but I don't now, if you add up the county guaranty fee,
which was significant, and all the city guaranty fees, you
probably get to another $7 million of debt that provided wvalue
or not, but it's on a facility that's not generating enough to
pay its operation and its debt service, so why do you load up
more debt on it?

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Right. Well, maybe we
should let you finish up the rest of that, and if you could
leave some time, I think we all have additional questions, but
we don't want to jump ahead.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Yesg, I'm just getting into the
audit now, but it's really -- this is the core of it.

So when 2003 comesg, the city is faced with some

choices. After the 2003 bond issue, there's now $104 million
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of debt, which today we would take in a heartbeat, right?
We'd love to only have $104 million of debt to resolve, but
we've got $340 million.

So another stopping point. What do you do? You
pack it in? You say this was a loser? How are we going to
pay the $104 million? One interview, they were looking at
that. General obligation bonds, stranded debt. Big mistake,
let's try to get it behind us as soon as we can. Or, they
could try to fix it, and it was too expensive to fix. There
wasn't going to be a fix that they could find. They could
find a fix that would be able to cover itself, but not cover
itself and the stranded debt.

So they found a unique and rather inexpensive
option in some technology that had been used in smaller
facilities and became enamored with it, and that was the
Barlow retrofit. The Barlow retrofit was an idea that was
close to just shutting the other thing down and building a new
one, but it used parts of the guts. That's about as technical
as I can get with the engineering.

So they decided to go that way. And that's a
whole trail that wasn't my part of this, but I would recommend
people look at, which is bidding process, analysis,
independence of how this came to be. But let's get back to,
as I said, I could end and just go that Qay, but I don't want

to do that.
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Self-liquidating debt, that's what I'm still on
the first part. Is the $104 million of stranded debt still
self-liquidating? 1If it's not, can I issue the big 2003 A, B,
C transaction and still be under my debt limit? Okay? So
here's what's going on at the time. This is the turning point
of the whole project. Everyone knew the project wasn't
working out. There's no way the city was going to be able to
foot this bill at this time. The bond insurer said that, and
let me back up. I'm sorry. Let me get back to page 20 and
21. I want to give a little bit of context, because I always
jump right into the financing, and I don't think that's great.
Let me give context to what's going on, because the county is
going to come out of the blue now if I don't do this, and it's
important to understand. So let's go to pages 20 and 21 of
the report. Okay.

January 2000, Dauphin County Commissioners create
a task force. 1It's comprised of County Commissioner Payne,
Mayor Reed, and Mr. Giorgione. Task force recommends the
county create a City-County Intergovernmental Solid Waste
Management Office to carry out jointly the county's
responsibilities for solid waste management. Spring of 2003,
the county decides to seek waste combustion capacity. No more
landfill, we want to burn it and turn into electricity. After
being urged by county municipalities to address rising

landfill costs, so we're in a day here where landfill costs
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are going up, the municipalities are telling the county, get
us out of this, and they're thinking maybe an incinerator
retrofit will do the trick.

September 23, 2003, the county looks at Chester,
PA, an incinerator that's about 10 miles from where I live,
and the retrofit, and designates that all county waste will go
to the City of Harrisburg's Resource Recovery Facility.

Here's the problem. To be operational, this incinerator
needed a major, major overhaul. The EPA's requirements under
the Clean Air Act limited the volume of materials that could
be processed, and it was just not going to be able to meet the
future EPA clean air mandates. So now you've got the county
and the city aligned here that this is going to be -- we're
going to build.

The insurer, that's where I was, says, well, we're
not insuring the city's guaranty anymore. They've got more
debt than they could ever repay. We've got more exposure to
them than we want, and we have no idea whether this
incinerator idea is a good idea or a bad idea, and whether
it's self-liquidating or not. That's State law. We don't
care about that. The only way we're going to insure this
thing is if the county provides its GO guaranty. That's when
PFM gets engaged, because the city wants to do a guaranty fee,
and so the county wants to do a guaranty fee, and PFM is

looking at the plan of finance, and this all comes together.
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Here's the choice that they had at the time.

One, call the $104 million of stranded debt what
it is, $104 million of stranded debt, and get rid of it off of
the books. Unfortunately, had they done that, it's highly
questionable that the city would have been able to guarantee
the 2003 A, B, and Cs, and if they weren't able to guarantee
the 2003 A, B, and Cs and that wasn't done, then the retrofit
wouldn't have a city guaranty on it either. The only way it
could be done would be with -- well, there's a lot of ways it
could be done, but a county guaranty with the insurer could
have done the trick.

So it was, 1f -- and we did an analysis in the
report, and I'm running out of time, so I'm not going to go
through it, but it really shows you how the debt limits work.
You know, it shows you that if the '98s are no longer
self-liquidating, then there wasn't enough capacity left to
pay for the 2003 As. If the 2003 As weren't self-liquidating,
there wasn't going to be enough capacity, and we have a chart
showing that for the 2003 D, E, and F.

So it became, you know, one of those situations
where if I had to conjecture, everybody's looking at this
thing thinking while it might not cover $229 million of debt
service, but all it has to do is cover a dollar more than $125
million and it's a good economic decision because then I don't

have to write off all the debt. It might not be
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self-liquidating, but I'm better off having something that
generates some cash flow towards it rather than shutting it
down.

So the choice is: Stop; go, but do not file a
Clean 8010 (b) on the stranded debt; or double down. And they
doubled down. They issued a report--and this gets back to
your question, Senator Blake--that included, interestingly,
Barlow, the engineer/designer/contractor did all of the
estimates of the operating expenses and revenues and
projections, and the underwriter did the projections of the
bonds. And they filed the report, and it actually got kicked
out the first time because Barlow only gave DCED the first 5
years of operations and she said, if you want this to be
self-liquidating for all 30 years, you give me 30 years of
projections. And they went back and they just rolled the
projections out, and that transaction occurred.

I want to turn to page 52 of the forensic
investigation. This is a good sum-up of the team's concerns,
so I want to point it out. And again, we're looking at
self-liquidating debt; was it or wasn't it? The RRF
experienced significant changes in circumstances from 1998 to
2003. Remember, the certificate that we're talking about says
change of circumstances, or no change of circumstances. If
change of circumstances, decrease; if no change, keep.

In 2000, the facility was derated to address EPA
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clean air requirements, substantially reducing its throughput
and revenue stream. That's it's tipping. The Authority had
to pay for operations and debt service, and I'm going to
insert here, because it was actually longer: 1996, again in
1997, in 1998, in 2000, in 2002, and in 2003. Meaning that
the facility was not paying for its outstanding debt during
those years, and had borrowed more expensive debt to pay off
prior debt. So it added debt and it added expense.

The projects that had been funded were not
generating revenue sufficient to pay the debt service on the
RRF. The original facility that the Authority had purchased
in '93 and improved through the '90s in large part didn't
exist anymore at this time. So it was really difficult for us
to understand how the existing debt could continue to be
considered self-liquidating in 1998, in 2000, in 2002, and in
2003, and how a Clean 8110 (b) Certificate could have been
filed. ©Nonetheless, the city filed a Clean 8110 (b)
certification relating to all of those bonds.

I'm going to try to speed up a little bit. The
other interesting fact that we put in the forensic
investigation is that right before this retrofit, 55 percent
of the debt load was not acquisition or capital, meaning
working capital, capitalized interest. Fifty-five percent of
it. So you think, how do you have $340 million of obligations

and the facility is not worth that much? It's because of the
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paying your rent on the credit card time and time again, and
guaranty fees and restructurings that added debt and increased
debt service and nothing productive happening down at the
facility level that could help the Authority generate more
revenues.

A lot happened between 2003 and 2006, and I'm
looking at the clock and I'm just going to tell you that
you've got issues that you saw in the court with CIT, you've
got a bevy of swaps that are now starting to try to generate
cash, because the real working capital that was proper for the
2003 D, E, and F were retrofit, the real capitalized interest
for those 2003 D, E, and F bonds was running out, and the
facility wasn't operating at all.

So there was all this money set aside for three
years so that it could be built, and then when it opened it
would cash flow, and it wasn't even close, and Barlow just
completely bunked, ran out of money, you know all kinds of
cockamamie schemes to keep it afloat. By 2006, I'll fast
forward, December of 2006 the Authority terminates Barlow.

Not going to happen. Brings in Covanta, who is the current
operator.

They've exhausted all means. I mean, they'wve hit
eight swaps already, they've done the CIT transaction that a
lot of people said they didn't even know happened and it was a

license or it was a borrowing, or whatever it turned out to
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be. You know, the county is not going to put any more money
in and the city doesn't have the capacity to put anything in.
I think they kind of realized that they're in a lot of
trouble, and people that are here that you talk to could tell
you what it was‘like. But it seemed, from the paperwork, that
it was pretty frenetic. It was crisis. So we're in crisis
now, what are we going to do?

Now we're up to $229 million of bonds. We've got
CIT, we've got swaps, and if you don't walk away at $80
million or $100 million, it's real hard to walk away at that
level, $249 million, $250 million. So do you walk away,
stranded debt, call in the guaranty? The thought was, from
interviews, that you couldn't just sell it at a fire sale, not
open, because you would take a bath. So put aside the law for
a second. I get that. I get that. If we could just put a
little bit more money in and get it open, then we can sell it
and we could cut our losses. I get that.

Problem is that I think that from a contractual
standpoint and from a statutory standpoint, there were some
hurdles that needed to be attended to. And the determination
was made in 2007 to finish this incinerator, get it open, and
the price tag was estimated to be up to $25.5 million. And
Covanta was going to operate after they engineered and
constructed.

So the city guaranteed its first '07 piece, and
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now we're back again to new money, construction contract, real
good costs. The city guaranteed it, the county did not. That
borrowing could not have been guaranteed by the city under our
analysis if the 1998s and the 2003s weren't self-liquidating.
If none of it was self-liquidating, the city would have, when
it went into DCED, been $140 million in deficit of borrowing
capacity. I don't think -- none of it was serviceable. I
think there is a portion of it that would have been
serviceable once it opened up, but I don't know how much. But
I'm just saying that when you talk about how did we get this
far over? If none of it was being serviced at all, or would
be serviced with the Covanta project, the city would have, at
that time in '07, been $157 million under.

So we did some analysis to try to figure out,
well, how much of it would have needed to be self-liquidating
so that the city could have done what it did in '07? And it's
just speculative, right? Because what we did was we searched
everywhere for that analysis. Because if I was there and I
saw this -- and we had this discussion, hindsight is 20/20, so
it's easy for me to say this, but, you know, I expect, Senator
Eichelberger, I'm going steal your question, because this
would be the next thing that we would look at in what we were
talking about is, well, it can't all be self-liquidating
because we haven't paid debt service since 1993. So how much

would it need to be self-liquidating for us to be able to
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borrow what we need to borrow?

And you would do that analysis and the DCED
proceedings would go in and say, we're going to reduce the
amount that's self-liquidating by 40 percent. And lo and
behold, we have just enough borrowing capacity left to do the
Covanta loan, and the next one I'm going to talk about, the
working capital loan, wasn't done.

We reviewed 17 sets of projections from advisors,
and not a single one showed that all of the prior debt could
be covered, and the 8110(b) certificate, not for the '07s,
because they finally said, well, this stuff isn't
self-liquidating. It wasn't sold as self-liquidating. But
remember, the 8110(b) relates back to prior certifications.
Are my '03 D, E, and F still fully self-liquidating? Yup.
'03 A, B, and C still fully self-liquidating? Yup. Are my
two 1998s? Yes, indeed.

So that filing, after all that we've talked about,
and a lot more that's in the forensic investigation that we
haven't talked about, still was a Clean 8110(b) from the city
and the county. Because the county guaranty related to 2003
D, E, and Fs, and the county didn't need the debt capacity, by
the way. The county could have said the whole thing is not
self-liquidating and they still would have had plenty of debt
capacity.

So the last thing that I want to talk about is the

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

61

So I could imagine that you could put together
Covanta and the working capital loan in 2007 and say that's
one project, and you could say and I'm going to capitalize
interest on the Covanta project, that $25 million. That makes
sense. Can you capitalize interest on the 2003s, that was
four years earlier? The argument we got was, well, that
project never opened, and so Covanta project is the completion
of the Barlow retrofit. That's how the argument goes. If
Covanta is the completion of the Barlow retrofit, then it's
construction plus one, we're not construction plus one. So
2003s, that's the argument. I think it's the strongest of the
three.

'98s and 2003s, how did that become part of the
Barlow retrofit? It was prior in time and related to the
original facility, not the retrofit. That was our trouble
with capitalized interest. It made sense economically because
if they didn't do that, then guess who would have paid? The
county and the city, under the guarantees. And if they were
to follow our reading of the documents, they wouldn't have
gotten that money back for a long time, certainly not today.
They would have gotten it back after the 1998s were repaid.
But it was expedient to do it this way, and so it was done
this way.

So here's $30 million of debt that's going to pay

professionals, it's going to capitalize interest on, you know,
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Covanta loan, on Barlow retrofit, and on 1993 project working
capital. Again, loading up debt on a facility that really
didn't have a chance, once they decided to double down. May
have had a chance if the $104 million was stranded and they
took that out of the equation. They had a payment and
performance bond, and Barlow bunked and they got it completed
readily and didn't do some of the other things that ended up
costing, may have had a chance, not to be completely
self-liquidating, but it would have been a close call. But
this didn't have a chance when they doubled down, and then to
add another $55 million of debt, $30 million of which is
called the working capital loan.

So you remember I started--and I'm going to
finish--with this idea of working capital. 1It's something
that we want to look at. Capitalized interest and working
capital, what is it? What should it relate to? How much
should there be? It's a bad sign, but necessary sometimes.
And a lot of times you just need a little working capital to
get through to the next year and you could right the ship.
But here's a situation where the course of conduct was to keep
borrowing to pay working capital and debt service and loading
it up. And that answers the question, how do we have $340
million of debt on this facility that would otherwise be fine?

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: How about we unveil a
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chart that we have here this morning and have you walk us
through that chart very quickly. Would that be acceptable?
Do you want to do that?

Why don't you face that, Lee, so Mr. Goldfield can
see it and the audience can see it. We all have a copy of
that in our packets up here.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Senator, do you want to say
anything about it, or would you like me to introduce it?

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: If you don't mind, just
take us through it quickly.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Okay. One of the common themes of
today was that there really never was enough revenue available
for debt sefvice and operating shortfalls. And so we put
together this illustration, and you can see that there's not
very much above that zero line, and anything that is above
that zero line is in blue. And that's the revenue available
to pay debt service. The red is the overall shortfall.

So I want to just introduce the methodology here,
because I'm not an accountant, and lawyers playing with
numbers is dangerous sometimes. But I want to tell everyone
what this is derived from, because you could do it
differently, but I don't think the picture would be
dramatically different.

We took the audited numbers from 1998 through 2009

regarding the operating expenses and operating revenues of the
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Resource Recovery Facility. So this is derived right from the
audit. We didn't take nonoperating revenues. They're not a
lot. We didn't take noncash expenses like depreciation. This
is a cash look. This is here's how much cash it takes us to
operate, here's how much cash we've got. What's the
difference?

The city has not yet released its 2010 audit, and
we hope that it's going to happen in this year, and it's
getting close. But I didn't have audited information for 2010
through 2012. So the best thing I could find was the budgets
of the Harrisburg Authority. So for 2010 through 2012 on this
chart, we're looking at the budgeted numbers for operating
revenues and operating expenses. And then for that period we
also calculated debt service, because remember, there's a lot
of variable rate debt, a whole other conversation. And there
was a lot of synthetic variable rate debt, meaning that swaps
turned fixed rate debt into variable rate debt. And so those
go up and down and up and down, and we did some calculations
of what it should have been.

And then in 2010, when the 2010 note matured and
the county took it over, the county started paying under its
guarantees, the bond insurers started paying under the bond
insurance policy, because the city couldn't, and they started
charging interest on interest and penalties, and it just adds

up, and that's how you get up where we are.
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what it's worth but has to do with what it needs to get
through the budget year. And so as an example, a building
that the city doesn't need anymore getsg sold to an authority
for $15 million.

Now, bond counsel -- a lot of people need to sign
off on this, by the way, so you do have professionals out
there who are, you know, the police for this. Once the
acquisition occurs, 100 percent of the bond proceeds go to the
city and the city puts it in its General Fund. That's a
working capital financing, but under the Debt Act, it's an
acquisition financing.

So there are different ways of doing acquisitions
that aren't intended necessarily to generate just working
capital. There are different ways of doing restructurings
that make sense. So it would be throwing the baby out with
the bath water to say under no circumstances can you do a debt
restructuring.

I think where we may all want to focus, and
there's plenty of people that do this across the State that
could be helpful as well. I know Bernadette Barratini is
going to be here and she's got a wealth of experience. I
think where we might want to focus is on what excessive
working capital and restructuring financing should say
vig-a-vis self-liquidating debt. That -- I can make an

argument that the language in the statute is pretty clear that

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

68

it's rates and revenues of ultimate users are the sole
repayment. So, but this is kind of a backdoor, I'm reducing
my expenses this way so that the rates, revenues of the
ultimate users are what's paying debt service, but it wouldn't
be that way if I weren't doing these expensive scoop-and-toss,
scoop-and-toss.

So it's hard for me to segregate the working
capital, Cap I, and the self-liquidating debt concepts. But
the language is pretty clear. You know, how it gets enforced
is a question. What it means. This is not uncommon across
the country. There's not a wealth of judicial interpretation
of what those words mean. You know, DCED has a very small
department that looks at these, and they have a very defined
role in looking at it. There are opinions that if somebody
protests in a timely manner, goes up to an adjudicatory
hearing and those opinions are released. And so there's a
little bit of interpretation, but not very much. But the
statute itself makes sense the way it is.

SENATOR BLAKE: Right. And I think that your
point is well-taken. I think the Chairman would probably
agree with me on this that we need to look further at either
tightening that up in terms of its interpretation, bringing
the experts in to help us articulate something that be would a
little bit more in protection of the taxpayers' interest.

I don't want to take too much time, and I know
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we're going over already. I have two other things. We didn't
get to swaps, but there has been an awful lot -- there is
significant discussion about that in your forensic audit. The
Act of 2003 by the General Assembly that allowed local
government units to use these interest rate management
agreements, I think at the time, I wasn't in the legislature
at the time, but my guess is that they didn't exist, so we had
to write a law to consider how they would come into play in
the market and how it would affect our local government units.

So I guess what I'm asking you now, again, based
upon your experience and taking a look at this, and Auditor
General Wagner has gone on the record that perhaps he thinks
we should revisit that act in 2003 that allowed them. What
opinion could you render or observation could you render about
whether or not these transactions -- let me just put it in
this context: I'm not sure that local government officials
who are making the decisions and who have an obligation to
assess risk to some extent to the taxpayers are as financially
literate as the professionals who are making the assessment.
In this particular circumstance, these transactions did not
reduce the costs of the financing, they increased the costs of
the financing. $2 million to protect against a 12-percent
interest rate?

So I'm asking you whether or not you think, in

your professional observation, should we revisit whether or
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not these even should be permitted in these kinds of
transactions?

MR. GOLDFIELD: I was around when Act 23 was
enacted and actually participated a little bit in trying to
help draft the protections and was asked just to volunteer for
DCED and go around the Commonwealth and try to explain what
these are, what the risks are, what the benefits could be, how
to use them properly, how not to. It was a 50-page
PowerPoint, and there were very few people that were remaining
in the room by the end of my presentatioh. I've done a lot of
interest rate swaps. PRAG has some very large, sophisticated
clients that have a lot of interest rate swaps, and used
appropriately, they are a good interest rate management tool.

I'm talking about New York City, New York State,
Los Angeles, the State of California, where you've got a
department that manages debt. Where you have real swap
policies that have been thought through. The bases that are
supposed to be touched here under Act 23 are to have an
interest rate management plan, but we saw in this process that
somebody prepared it, threw it on the table at the meeting,
one paragraph in the resolution, approved it, and no public
official, I would bet, read any of it. And then they did more
swaps that violated their own interest rate management plan.
So just having the piece of paper doesn't do the trick.

I think that larger municipalities can use these
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well. Very sophisticated municipalities with independent,
very sophisticated, trusted advisors can use these well. But
since the market dislocation in 2008, they're not working very
well, and I don't see anyone even wanting to enter into them.
It used to be the whole idea of a swap is that it will taste
just like chicken, right? This will be just like a fixed rate
debt, and it's not like that anymore.

There's so much market dislocation and so much
volatility that in today's market, I can't imagine a
Pennsylvania municipality that I would recommend get into one,
and I could tell you that I've spent more time in the last
five years unwinding them and getting people back into
traditional fixed rate bond issues -- at cost -- because it's
just not worth that risk.

And, you know, I don't want to make a blanket
statement that no municipalities can handle this. But this
is, you know, it's like a loaded gun. It could protect you,
but you've got to be really careful and really trustworthy,
and it could go off. And when it does, it could be really
expensive.

SENATOR BLAKE: Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHATRMAN EICHELBERGER: Senator Folmer.

SENATOR FOLMER: My first question, sir, and

again, I appreciate you being here today and going through
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this. With all the apparent alarms going off and red flags
being raised about the ever-increasing debt load on
Harrisburg's incinerator and its inability to repay, who do
you think had the responsible to say we shouldn't be doing
this?

MR. GOLDFIELD: I think that there's not a person
in the report that didn't have an opportunity to do what I've
done one time in my professional career - to go to a client
and say, this is going to be horrible for you, but I'm telling
you not to do it. 1It's not the thing to do. I think you're
going to talk to some people who are elected officials, who
are appointed members, who are professionals, and I would
leave it to you to decide, relatively speaking. I don't know
that it matters, relatively speaking, who. What matters is
that no one did.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay. Thank you very much for
answering that gquestion. And because of time, I want to keep
pushing with my questions here.

This refers to the 2007 loan, the $30 million --
the $29,994,808.85. 1In 2007, all but $1,810,600.33 seemed to
have been paid in fees. The $28,184,208.54. Now, some of
this, Covanta especially, seems to have gone to that project,
but what was the $28 million spent for?

MR. GOLDFIELD: Just give me one second.

SENATOR FOLMER: And I know I asked that quickly,
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because I want to ask another question.

MR. GOLDFIELD: What I'm going to do is not go
through all of it, but I'm going to point you to an exhibit
that we put into the forensic investigation.

SENATOR FOLMER: Is this Exhibit C?

MR. GOLDFIELD: Exhibit G, as in "girl," gives you
a complete list.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MR. GOLDFIELD: And I'll go three categories:
Reimburse County of Dauphin for everything it advanced and
avoid it having to pay anything for the next three years;
reimburse City of Harrisburg for everything it advanced and
covering it for the next couple of years; pay debt service.
Now, remember what you just said, let's see, it was $1.8
million, was it, of new money?

SENATOR FOLMER: Yeah.

MR. GOLDFIELD: So what's the capitalized interest

on $1.8 million, if that's the project, right? 1It's in the

dollars.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MR. GOLDFIELD: The next category is capitalized
interest. It's capitalized interest‘on that, it's capitalized

interest on the retrofit, it's capitalized interest on the
'03s, it's capitalized interest on the '98s. It's we don't

want to have to pay anything for the next three years, even
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though we have guarantees, so let's borrow and pay that debt
service. And then it's the professionals. That's the last
category, and you can see, we spelled out exactly what each
professional got paid.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay. Thank you very much.

And my last question, real quick, would be, would
you briefly comment on the 2003, quote, "City Council Fund,"
on page 48 of the forensic audit?

MR. GOLDFIELD: I can't, because that wasn't part
of my responsibility. I only know what I've read in the
report.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MR. GOLDFIELD: I would suggest that we can go
back to the people who prepared that portion of the report and
submit a response or comment at a later date, if that would be
satisfactory.

SENATOR FOLMER: I guess it would have to be.

Thank you very much.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Or there will be other people that
you could ask that question that maybe could answer it.

SENATOR FOLMER: 1I'll keep that open. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: How about a follow-up on
that: Have you ever seen a special projects fund in any other
case?

MR. GOLDFIELD: No.
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CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Do you have any idea in
total, which I think I've seen this figure, but I just don't
remember. I don't know if you know off the top of your head,
how much through the years went to professionals through all
the borrowings, all the swaps?

MR. GOLDFIELD: I'm going to say that we did the
best that we could, and we took sources that were publicly
available and made available to us, and it's not complete
because we didn't get everything that we would need to make it
complete. But I'm going to point to an exhibit that is
Exhibit H, as in "Harry," that takes from 2003 only to 2010
only and shows by professionals, by firms, et cetera.

It gets tricky, and this is the swap question,
right? So in a swap transaction, not everything you pay to
the swap counterparty is fee. There are aspects of it that
are volatility risk that you have to pay for, there's fee. If
you're off-market, you may have to pay for that, and vice
versa. So when you see numbers, you know, you can't go with a
broad brush and say they made $2 million on those caps. Or
how much they made on the -- and what's hidden in swaps is
that if it's off-market, meaning that it's not priced right on
the market that day, they can get paid over time through a
couple basis points in interest rate. And on a $92 million
swap over 30 years, that's a huge amount, and that doesn't get

reported anywhere. That's calculated.
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So what you see here is at best a really strong
effort at taking everything that we got from everyone that
volunteered, taking everything we got from the Harrisburg
Authority, and taking all of the transcripts of all of these
bond issues, poring over them and compiling them in this
exhibit.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Thank you. How about one
last question for me is could you walk us through and explain
how this works, where it's stated and what document we follow
and how things should work as far as payments? So when we see
all this refinancing that's happening over the years, in a
recent example you just discussed where the county was made
whole, the city was made whole, and so on, the order of how
people should be paid, the protections involved in the
indentures, and so on, just typically how it works, not
necessarily specifically in this case.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Yeah, typically is better than
this, because this is, as Senator Folmer said, I'd say that
the Harrisburg Parking Authority and this indenture structure
are two of the more complicated ones I've had the pleasure of
reviewing.

We tried to do this, Senator, and it's really
difficult to follow. I'm saying that, and I wrote most of it,
because there are so many buckets and so many priorities.

I'm going to answer your question, but I'm going
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to point to page 123 of the audit that says "Priority of
Bonds." Because the first place that I would look as a
professional is, there's all these bond deals. Are they on
parity? Which means they're all equally treated, or I think
lawyers like to use Latin words like pari passu. Or they're
senior and subordinated bonds. And not within, necessarily,
the purview of the committee, but certainly within the purview
of the report was in my experience, you have a strong
additional bonds test that is another gatekeeper to prevent
the continual issuance of debt that you could never repay.

And in my experience, either the professionals put that in for
a revenue producing facility. For instance, you've got to be
able to look back, and that's what it usually is, it's usually
a look back and a look forward, one year or two years, and
meet a 1.2 times, a 1.3 times coverage ratio, meaning not only
did I pay my operations and my debt service, but I had 30
percent more than I even needed. So even if I have a little
problem next year, the amount that it goes down by will not
disable me from paying my debt.

So the rate covenant was 1 times. Why? The only
answer could be that the bonds were being underwritten and the
bonds were being insured on the basis of the GO guarantees,
because you don't do that on a revenue-producing facility.

You always know that expenses can go up and revenues can go

down and things are volatile and you need coverage. So you
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need coverage so that your rates are set to cover every year,
and you can't incur more debt unless you're paying for your
existing debt. That's basic contractual security structure,
not legislative, not statutory. That's basic.

The way that the trust indentures get convoluted
is that they do say that if you're not covering at least 1
times, meaning I paid my debt service this year, you can't
issue more debt. And how could you issue more debt if you
can't even pay what debt that you have? But you needed some
certifications, some engineering certifications to give
comfort to the trustee. And apparently, they didn't feel that
they could get them, and so they issued subordinate bonds,
meaning not on a parity with the '98s. So the '98s were
senior, the 2003s were issued knowing that they had to market
the 2003 D, E, and Fs, and they were made not even subject to
the pledge of the revenues, and that's how they got out of the
additional bonds test. And they did that again in 2003 D, and
they did that again in 2007.

And so you have these layers of subordinate debt.
And it's a workaround contractually that works. Is it
financially prudent? That's a different question. The
subordinate debt additional bonds test that I would typically
see in a deal like this is less coverage than the senior debt.
If you're going to issue debt on a parity, I want a 1.3 times

coverage; subordinate debt, 1.10. I want at least 10 percent
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more than I needed to do this. The subordinate debt covenant
in these contracts was nonexistent. As long as it wasn't on a
parity, you could do it. It didn't matter. And that's how
they rolled this out through the 2000s.

Another gatekeeper that professionals, contract
structure, underwriters, advisors, you know, issuers that know
these kinds of things could have incorporated, not in the
deal.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Senator Folmer.

SENATOR FOLMER: Just real quick. This is a
little bit of a hard question and such for you to answer, but
what, if anything, should we be doing to prevent such problems
in the future? Do we need to change any laws as a legislative
body? Do we need more openness, transparency, and
accountability? Do we need to add criminal penalties to
existing laws? What do we need to do so this doesn't ever
happen again?

MR. GOLDFIELD: 1I'd like to suggest that what
you're doing is so important to us because it will help us
figure out an answer to that question.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MR. GOLDFIELD: There are many people who we would
love to have talked to and found out, you know, really what
were the problems? You can't legislate good financial taste.

You can't require professionals to do, you know, certain
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things. So I don't know if this is going to come down to a
legislative fix until we hear, really, from everyone else and
get the rest of the documents. We have pockets. So my
thoughts now I think are premature, but I would welcome a call
from you after this process ends with the exact same gquestion.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay, will do. Thank you very
much.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: And one quick follow-up
from Senator Blake.

SENATOR BLAKE: It's a follow-up on that question,
and I think you'wve spoken to the issue that your forensic
audit, you didn't have the ability to compel compliance, and
whether or not we should, as a legislative body, consider
asking the Auditor General to look into it in a deeper
fashion, because he would. Is that a worthwhile request that
we should make of the Auditor General's Office?

MR. GOLDFIELD: Pardon me, may I ask you to repeat
that?

SENATOR BLAKE: I'm just saying that you didn't
have the ability to compel compliance. You asked; if you got
it, you got it and you used it. Should we consider, as a
committee, reaching out to the Auditor General's Office to
take a deeper look where he may have the ability to compel?

MR. GOLDFIELD: No one's ever asked me a question
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like that before. I believe, and the people that I've worked
with believe, that it would be helpful to get the complete
picture to avoid a recurrence. And we're trying to also look
forward and say, doubtful that anything like this will ever
recur, but are there lessons that could be legislated? And I
just don't know, there's the tension between the kind of
palliative effect of getting the entire story out, and I don't
know if we'll ever get the entire story out, because there's a
lot of people that have representation now in civil
litigation, and I think people are going to be very
circumspect about what they share in light of where everything
is right now.

So the question is, is that, you know, if it
didn't have a cost and I knew that it could happen, and it
could happen without an extraordinary amount of effort, you
know, there's a lot of people that would like to see that, it
would have a cost, and the longer that this is discussed and
there's no conclusion to it, you know, the more difficult it
is for people to move forward.

SENATOR BLAKE: I understand, and I appreciate
your care in that response. The issue is cost benefit. I
mean, there is already quite substantial learning in the work
that's been done here, and I think things that we could act on
in the learning that we've had this morning and in your

testimony. So the gquestion is whether or not we could, I
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think, have sufficient information to make the appropriate
changes, and that's the issue.

MR. GOLDFIELD: Yeah. Yeah. And if I may, I
think the forensic investigation touches on a lot of issues,
and as I said, we went down a lot of rabbit holes, and I'm
suggesting that other people might, if there's this
comprehensive review of everything, it might make sense to
pick off a few of the issues that were raised but couldn't
come to conclusion that are most troubling and focus on a
priority list, as opposed to trying to figure out everything
that happened because it's such a long period and there are so
many different issues that have been raised.

SENATOR BLAKE: Very good. Thank you, sir.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Okay, we're tremendously
behind schedule here. Our first witness, that's not a good
sign for us, but we knew this would be somebody we wanted to
take some time with, so we greatly appreciate your time, Mr.
Goldfield, and all the work that you've done. We've all read
the report, and many of us have had discussions with you prior
to this, so that we know the time that you've put into this
and your continuing effort.

And Mr. Morris, thank you for being here today.

MR. MORRIS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: We appreciate that very

much as well.
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When I was in elementary school, I believe they
gave us 20 minutes for lunch is all we got, and that's about
what -- I think we can do that today as adults. If we get
back here at about 20 till 12:00, we'll try to get caught up
on our schedule and everybody can get a quick break. Thank
you. 20 until 1:00, I mean.

(Whereupon, the proceedings were recessed at 12:20
p.m., and were reconvened at 12:40 p.m.)

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: I call the Local
Government hearing back to order. We have our next witnesses,
and we were offering oaths or affirmations, and we didn't do
that for the first group because they were both legal counsel.
Today we have, I believe, two or three in the second group
that are attorneys, so we would only need to issue that to Mr.
Reddig. So would you like to affirm or swear?

(Whereupon, FRED REDDIG was duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: We welcome a group from
DCED - Mr. Reddig and Bernadette Barratini and Tim Anstine.
And I ask you to start your presentation, thank you.

MR. REDDIG: Thank you very much, Chairman
Eichelberger. Thank you for the opportunity to provide
testimony today on the Local Government Unit Debt Act. Also
with us today is Tim Anstine, Deputy Chief Counsel for DCED,
who currently administers the Local Government Unit Debt Act.

And I'm going to refer to the Debt Act by its acronym, LGUDA,
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just to try to save a little bit of time as we go through.
And also with us is Bernadette Barratini, former Deputy Chief
Counsel in the Department of Community and Economic
Development who administered LGUDA during her tenure with
DCED.

I'd like to first of all provide a brief‘overview
of debt-related issues from a local government perspective.
The majority of local governments need to borrow at some point
in order to fulfill their responsibilities in providing for
the health, safety, and welfare of their residents. Prudent
debt management is an important part of municipal financial
management and the overall administration of a municipality.
It involves planning, budgeting, accounting, and public
relations. Proper debt management can mean the difference
between controlling debt and being controlled by it.

If and when a municipality incurs debt, it should
do so only with proper planning and an awareness of the impact
the debt will have on its overall finances. Debt commits
future revenues to its repayment, requiring elected officials
to make appropriate provisions far into the future. Without
proper perspective and preparation, a municipality's debt, as
with any household budget, could get out of hand and create
financial difficulties.

It is also possible to back unconsciously into a

difficult financial position by accumulating year-end

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

85

deficits, much like a household may overextend its use of
credit. Proper debt management can avoid these problems.

There is no hard-and-fast rule for determining
when to borrow. Local officials must make that decision given
the circumstances, the community's priorities, its financial
capacity, and other available options. However, there are
some general guidelines to follow in making those decisions.

First, consider how the borrowed money will be
used. Will the borrowed funds be used for long-range public
purpose? Local governments may only spend money for public
purposes. Furthermore, with only a few exceptions, State law
permits local governments to borrow only for capital projects.
The exceptions are borrowing to fund a unit's unfunded
actuarial accrued pension liability, self-insurance policy, to
pay for a countywide reassessment of real estate, or to borrow
in anticipation of the receipt of tax and other revenues
during the current fiscal year to address cash flow needs.
With court approval a local government may also issue unfunded
debt to pay off unpaid prior years' obligations or legal
judgments.

Second, only incur debt to finance a project that
returns benefits to the community throughout the term of the
debt. In other words, the public should reap the benefits of
the project at least as long as it takes to pay for it. State

law limits the life of a debt issued to 40 years or the stated
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useful life of the project, whichever is shorter. As part of
a capital budget process, bonds with a term of 30 years can be
issued to fund the current portion of a capital budget even if
all of the items included in the budget do not have useful
lives of 30 years. For example, fire trucks or public works
equipment.

Third, carefully weigh the alternatives to
borrowing. Does the municipality qualify for grant funding?
Such grants might finance a portion or all of a project. If a
decision is made to pursue a grant, be aware that there may be
matching provisions, as well as other regulations and
reguirements. Can the municipality comply with these
requirements? Would the costs of complying outweigh the
benefits?

If a particular project is not needed for a few
years, another option is to create a capital reserve fund, a
special fund into which moneys are regﬁlarly deposited in
anticipation of capital projects. This fund could be used to
reduce or eliminate the need to borrow, thereby saving
interest dollars.

Fourth, consider financing the project from
current revenues on a pay-as-you-go, Or pay-go, basis.

Perhaps the costs could be met by levying a one-time tax or
fee, as another alternative.

There are two general approaches to financing
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capital needs in a municipality. One is the pay-as-you-go, or
pay-go, basis. And the second is a pay-as-you-use, or
borrowing, basis. Some of the factors to consider with either
- from a pay-go basis, municipalities must immediately face up
to fiscal realities rather than borrow to defer costs. Pay-go
encourages municipalities to take a harder look at the need
for projects and the costs involved before undertaking them.

Avoiding debt affords municipalities greater
flexibility in times of economic downturns because future
resources are not committed to paying debt. Municipalities
would not be saddled with debt service payments during the
times they are least able to afford it. During recessions,
capital costs can be cut by postponing projects or reducing
outlays without harming current operations. Interest costs
are also avoided. The total interest on every $1,000 issued
at 5 percent amounts to approximately $1,580 over 20 years.
The pay-go approach avoids this cost. Borrowing capacity is
also saved for times when the municipality actually needs it.
And finally, debt is not passed on to future generations.

Factors to consider on a pay-as-you-use, OY
borrowing, basis include: As revenues increase over time, the
fixed costs of debt repayment will represent a smaller portion
of total revenues. Paying debt should become easier over
time. Projects that are currently needed should not be

delayed unnecessarily because of low current revenues. This
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is especially applicable to new or growing communities.
Postponement of projects might delay the municipality's
development and retard growth in its tax base. Borrowing
insures that new residents and future generations using the
facilities help to pay for them, as future taxes or user fees
go towards debt service. And also, during times of inflation,
the dollars used to repay the debt are worth less than the
dollars borrowed.

Having a formal capital improvement program and
budget process that is integrated into a local government's
annual budget process, along with a formal debt management
program, are best practices that will provide a multi-year
focus to address infrastructure needs in a planned and
fiscally responsible manner, and if followed, maintain a
municipality's fiscal integrity. LGUDA sets forth the
procedures to issue the various types of debt and defines
responsibilities until the debt is paid.

The procedures to follow when issuing debt may
seem complex and iﬁtimidating, though they are important in
insuring the fiscal stability of local governments. The
Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development
is responsible for the administration of the Local Government
Unit Debt Act, to provide guidance to municipalities on
borrowing-related matters, and acts on filings that are made

pursuant to provisions of the act.
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And I'm now going to turn to my colleague, Tim
Anstine, who is going to walk you through the wvarious
provisions of LGUDA. Tim.

MR. ANSTINE: Thank you, Fred.

I've prepared a PowerPoint presentation that
contains the substance of what I'm going to tell you because I
figured you would need that. It's difficult to absorb a lot
of this. 1It's kind of detailed, but I wanted to give an
overview of the LGUDA and how it works and how it affects the
local government units, and then talk a little bit about what
the role of DCED is in that process.

And to start with, it's important to understand
that the source of the debt limits that we have now are found
in the Pennsylvania State Constitution. The 1968 Constitution
included a provision that required the General Assembly to
enact debt limits that would be based upon a borrowing base
determined by the revenues of the local government units.
Prior to this time, my understanding is that the Constitution,
the Pennsylvania Constitutions that preceded the 1968
Constitution, included the debt limits in the Constitution,
and they were based on an assessed valuation of the local
government units. In other words, the debt could not exceed a
certain percentage of the total assessed valuation of the
property in the local government unit. So the '68

Constitution changed that manner of calculating the debt
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limits because I assume it was thought that the revenues that
the local government unit earned from its taxes would be a
better reflection'of how much debt capacity it could have.

It's also interesting to note that the
Constitution includes the exclusion for self-liquidating debt
that we've talked about or that you've heard a lot‘about
today. That is found in the Constitution. So in response to
the Constitution, historically, I believe the Senate in 1968
or '69 appointed a commission to develop the LGUDA statute,
and it took several years to do that. And then finally, in
1972, LGUDA was enacted by the State legislature. 1It's been
amended several times since then, and it was reenacted and
codified in 1996. But there haven't been that many
significant changes, with the exception of the swap provisions
that were discussed this morning.

Now, under LGUDA, LGUDA governs local government
units, and those are typically your counties, your townships,
your boroughs, and your school districts. It also would
include any Home Rule Charter local government unit that
received its charter after July 12, 1972. Importantly, any
municipal authorities or industrial development authorities,
other kinds of authorities, they are specifically not
considered to be local government units, and the debt that
they incur is not subject to the limits of the Debt Act.

That's correct. Let me go back and add that the
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City of Philadelphia is also not covered by the statute, or
the county, but the school district is in Philadelphia.

Under LGUDA, debt is classified in several ways.
First of all, the debt has to be incurred for a specific
project, a type of project that's one of the ones that are
enumerated in the Debt Act. The most common types of projects
that we see are for the construction and acquisition of
buildings and other facilities, infrastructure such as sewer
projects, any purchases of equipment - police cars and fire
engines, and so forth. The other big type of project that we
see are refunding projects, where as you heard this morning, a
local government unit has incurred debt and then they refund
it at a later point, usually to reduce debt service on the
original debt.

The act also specifies the costs that could be
paid for with debt that is incurred, and it's a fairly broadly
defined definition of project costs. Essentially, any costs
that are necessary for the acquisition of the construction of
the project, professional fees with no stated limitation in
the definition, capitalized interest up to one year following
the completion of construction of the project is permitted as
a cost, and what's called reasonable initial working capital
in order to operate the project that's being financed.

Under the Debt Act, the types of debt is further

classified as either electoral debt, nonelectoral debt, or
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lease rental debt. Electoral debt, as the name applies, is
debt that's approved by the voters in the local government
unit, and there are no limits on that kind of debt. As
provided in the State Constitution, any debt that's been
approved by the taxpayers, there's no limit to it. That's a
fairly rare type of debt. We don't see many proceedings filed
for electoral debt.

The biggest category is what is called
nonelectoral debt, which is when a local government unit
issues debt directly for a project that it is undertaking.
General obligation bonds, and so forth.

The third type is what's called lease rental debt,
and that term I think is a historical term because
historically, I think, in the 1940s there came into play the
Authority -- what is called the Authority method of financing.
And that was with the creation of municipal authorities to do
utility type projects that were not on the books of the local
government unit, but where the local government unit was
leasing the project back from the Authority that financed it,
and there were payments being made by the local government
unit to the Authority under lease agreements. So in effect,
the taxpayers were paying that debt through the lease payments
that were being made to the Authority. And so the term lease
rental debt came into play to describe that category of debt,

but it also includes any other agreements, such as a Guaranty
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Agreement, as we see in the case of the City of Harrisburg,
where a local government unit is guaranteeing debt that's been
incurred by an authority. And those are fairly common types
of debt financings that we see.

Once you get beyond the broad categories of debt,
you get into the types of debt instruments that are issued by
the local government unit. They can be general obligation
bonds or notes, which I would say is the most common type of
debt instrument that we see. These are bonds or notes that
are backed by the full faith and credit and taxing power of
the local government unit. You can have revenue bonds and
notes, which are bonds or notes, the security of which is a
pledge of the revenues that are being generated by that
particular project. And then beyond that you could have
guaranteed revenue bonds and notes, where the principal
payments on the bonds are going to come from the project being
financed. But if there's a shortfall in those revenues, the
local government unit is backing the debt with its full faith
and credit and taxing power.

And I've given an example of a proceeding for a
general obligation note. 1In 2011, Bedford County issued
$4,685,000 in general obligation bonds to finance an emergency
management system in the county. An example of revenue bonds
and mortgages was the -- we had Intermediate Unit 1 in

Fayette, Greene, and Washington Counties issued $3 million in
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revenue bonds to finance renovations to the central offices.

Now, there's a further classification by which
debt can be classified, and that is the time period to which
the debt relates. Most of the debt proceedings that we see
are for long-term projects. As Fred indicated, the Debt Act
does contain a provision that limits the maturity of debt to
the lesser of either the useful life of a project or 40 years.
And there's a requirement in the Debt Act that when a local
government unit is financing a capital project, that they must
obtain a realistic estimated useful life of the project, so
that we can determine whether or not the maturity is
satisfactory. But there is an overall limit of 40 years,
regardless of the useful life of the project.

Second, there is a type of debt called unfunded
debt, which Fred alluded to, and this is where basically the
local government unit does not have the tax revenues that it
needs to pay its current operating expenses. It's
miscalculated, and there's essentially an emergency type
situation. And in that case, the Debt Act allows for the
local government unit to go into the local Court of Common
Pleas and apply for approval to fund its unfunded debt. And
that's what that's called, funding unfunded debt.

And there's limits that the court will look at to
allow that kind of debt to go forward. There's criteria that

have to be established, and there's a limit on 10 years on a
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maturity of that debt. And I'll talk a little bit more about
that later.

The third type of debt is an even shorter term
obligation, and these are tax anticipation notes, or tax and
revenue anticipation notes, which are issued in the current
fiscal year to kind of tide the local government unit over
until it receives its tax revenues, because their expenses are
more or less level throughout the year, but their tax receipts
may occur only once or twice in the course of the year, so
they need a short-term financial instrument to help them kind
of bridge the gap. And those are, as I said, short-term
instruments. They must mature no later than the end of the
current fiscal year.

Having given that kind of broad overview of the
types of debt, we get then to the debt limits that are
imposed. And as I said, the Constitution required that the
General Assembly base these on a percentage of the revenues,
of the recent revenues of the local government unit. Under
LGUDA, the borrowing base of the local government unit is
deemed to be the average of the total revenues of the local
government unit for the three fiscal years immediately
preceding the year that the borrowing is being made. And
total revenues is defined in the act to include mostly tax
revenues and any other revenues that are coming in to the

local government unit, exclusive of subsidies that it might
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receive from the Federal or State government that are for a
particular project, interest on sinking funds or reserve
accounts that it may have to pay project costs, and money from
the sale of capital assets. Because those are deemed to be --
they're nonrecurring types of income, so it wouldn't make
sense to include them in the borrowing base.

And when a local government unit borrows, it must
calculate its borrowing base and certify that to our
department. And I have an example on page 17 of the handout.
I apologize for the difficulty in reading this. I thought
that these would be projected. But this was the borrowing
base submitted by Aleppo Township in Allegheny County in
connection with a borrowing that they made I believe last
year. And it basically sets forth and certifies what their
total revenues have been for the prior three years and
determines what the average of those revenues are.

Now, once you have the borrowing base of a local
government unit, the debt limit is then calculated as a
percentage of that borrowing base. And I've given them on
page 18, actually on page 17 and 18, the debt limits for
nonelectoral debt are, again, in the case of Philadelphia
School District, it's 100 percent of the borrowing base, 300
percent of the cap for a county, and 225 percent of the
borrowing base for a school district other than Philadelphia.

That's the debt limit for nonelectoral debt, those mostly
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Now, the act does include certain provisions to
allow a local government unit to exceed its debt limits.
There is a specific provision for counties that have
countywide responsibility for certain programs, and they are
allowed to exceed their debt limit up to 100 percent of the
borrowing base. And on page 24, the top slide there, it lists
the specific types of programs that would allow for an
increase in debt: Hospitals, flood control, air and water
pollution control. These are, you know, projects that are
going to broadly benefit the county and its inhabitants, and
the determination was made that there should be a higher debt
limit allowed for those special projects.

The second kind of shall we say manner of
exceeding the debt limits would be in the case of emergency
debt. And that would be as shown on page 25, when it's
necessary -- when a local government unit is at its limit for
borrowing, but it absolutely needs to borrow for one of the
reasons listed on page 25. Basically, there's going to be a
threat to public health or safety. And again, there's a
procedure in the act where the local government unit has to
petition the Court of Common Pleas and go in and basically
make its case that it should be entitled to incur debt in this
emergency.

And then the next type of debt that exceeds the

debt limit is the unfunded debt, which I had started to talk
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about a little bit earlier. And again, this is where a local
government unit finds that it's unable to pay its current
operating expenses, or the expenses of a prior year that might
have gotten rolled over into the current year, and the Debt
Act has a provision for them to go into court and make its
case that it should be allowed to fund that. And they must
establish that they're unable to raise sufficient tax revenues
to pay the obligations either because of the tax limits
imposed on them, because of the timing in the fiscal year, or
because it's somehow not in the public interest to do so. And
I'm not aware of any emergency filings that have been made
since I've been doing LGUDA. I don't know, Bernadette, if you
have. 1It's wvery rare, I would say, for unfunded debt.

But we did have example, actually, of Lackawanna
County in 2011. We received proceedings where they borrowed
$21 million to fund unfunded debt to pay current operating
expenses and outstanding debt.

The procedural requirements for borrowing are set
forth in the act. And essentially, if you're going to have
electoral debt, there's a procedure that the local government
unit goes through to have that referendum put on the ballot
and have the results of that election certified to the
department. In addition to that, and in all other cases,
generally the local government unit must first enact either an

ordinance or a resolution after public notice of that fact
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authorizing the debt. And the ordinance is both an
informational tool for the local government unit citizens, and
it's the way that the local government unit officially starts
the process of incurring debt. And they're required to
publish a notice of the ordinance not less than 3 and not more
than 30 days before the meeting at which the ordinance is
going to be enacted, and then once the ordinance is enacted,
they have to publish another notice within 15 days stating
that it has been enacted, and in both advertisements must
provide that the ordinance is available for public inspection
at the government unit's office.

Our role in this, DCED filings, the act provides
what are called the proceedings, debt proceedings. And those
are essentially the paperwork that's done in connection with
the debt incurrence. It would be copies of the advertisements
of the public meeting have to be submitted to us, a copy of
the ordinance, a copy of the agreement with the underwriter or
the bank to make the loan or buy the bonds from them. A copy
of a debt statement, which is to be a certified copy or a
certified statement of all of the outstanding debt that that
local government unit has, as well as the borrowing base
certificate. In addition, if they want to have exclusions
from the debt for self-liquidating or subsidized purposes,
they have to file an exclusion report that's been prepared by

an appropriate professional, most commonly an engineer,
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stating that the revenues from that project will be sufficient
to pay the debt service. And so forth.

The legislative history for LGUDA indicates that
the submission to DCED and the approval was intended to serve
three purposes. One, which was to be a check on the debt
limits, and I guess this would be the most important. An
accuracy check to make sure that the local government unit is
not exceeding its debt limits. The second purpose was to
provide finality to the proceedings. That is to say that they
couldn't be challenged in any manner, so that the bonds can be
sold and debt can be incurred by municipalities without the
uncertainty that that might ensue if they could be challenged
at a later date. And indeed, the Debt Act provides that once
we have approved the proceedings, they cannot be challenged,
and unless there had been a taxpayer complaint filed before
our approval.

But once our proceédings are approved, once the
DCED approval is given to those proceedings, they are deemed
to be final and they cannot be challenged in any court
proceeding at law or in equity or in any civil or criminal
litigation. So the proceedings themselves and the debt that's
incurred it was felt important that it be given finality. We
didn't want any uncertainty in the capital markets, which
would make it more expensive and difficult for local

governments to borrow if the proceedings could be challenged.
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The third reason for the filing with us is to
provide a manner for collecting data on a statewide basis to
know in fact what the debt load is of all the local government
units in the State, and we maintain on our Web site, and
before that we had written records, detailed records of all of
the debt incurrences by the local government units in the
State. So when they file with us, the most common error that
is made in the filings is that there is a discrepancy between
the debt statement that they file with us and what our
official records show as being the debt that they have
incurred. Either they have some debt on there that we didn't
know about, or we have something showing on our debt records
that they did not include in their debt statement. So that's
the most common source of error that has to be worked out
before we can give our approval.

The act specifies that we have 20 days to, from
the time that we receive the proceedings, to act on them.
There is a provision for an additional 20-day extension, if we
feel that we need it, but I'm not aware of that having been
used recently, in any event. So the point to be made here is
that these proceedings come to DCED fairly late in the
process. The local government unit has already had their
public meeting, they've already incurred the debt by enacting
the ordinance, they've entered into an agreement with the bond

underwriter to sell the bonds or with a bank to make the loan,
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they have all of their project contracts ready, they've got
everything that they need to go, and we're sort of the last
thing that happens before they close on that loan.

And the legislative history indicates that the
20-day period was put in there because at that time the
average time between signing an agreement with a bond
underwriter and going to settlement was 30 days, so they
thought that 20 days would be sufficient. If we don't act on
it in that time, the proceedings are deemed to be approved.
And we don't like that to happen, and I don't think it ever
has happened. We either act on them to approve them within
that 20-day period, or we notify the local government unit
that there's some deficiency in their filing, and that stops
that 20-day period from rolling on, until the deficiencies are
corrected.

And once they are corrected and we deem that
everything is fine, we issue a certificate of approval. Now,
with respect to what we do when we get these proceedings,
because of the limited amount of time and the volume of these
that we get, I think I have a slide in here on page -- just to
put this in context -- on pages 34 and 35, you can see the
number of these, it's typically over a thousand a year. So
we're getting 20, 30 proceedings a week from local government
units. We're really reviewing to see whether they've dotted

their I's and crossed their T's. We're not inquiring into the
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wisdom of the project that's being undertaken. We're not
second-guessing engineers. If it's an exclusion proceeding,
we want to make sure that they have an engineer's report and
that it contains all of the things that are required by the
act, but we're not in a position to second-guess that.

The other thing that's required, as was discussed
this morning, once a local government unit has incurred debt
and has had it excluded on our debt records from their debt
limits, when they later incur debt, they have to tell us, they
have to certify that those earlier exclusions are still in
force; or if they're not, they have to tell us that
circumstances have changed and that they can no longer claim
those exclusions. But that's a requirement -- it's the only
requirement in the act now that allows any kind of monitoring
of exclusions that were granted in the past.

And we rely entirely on what they tell us. It's
typically a one-line certification in their debt statement
saying that we certify that there have been no changes that
would cause those exclusions to be reduced, other than through
the normal payment on the debt. You know, amortization of the
debt, which would reduce the exclusion. So we look at it to
make sure that everything is done, we evaluate the ordinance
to make sure that the project that's being funded is one of
the projects that a local government is allowed to enact.

There are provisions in the Debt Act that govern
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how the debt can be structured over time. They're generally
required to have approximately level debt service on their
debt, except for the lease rental debt. And what that means
is, the thought was, in reading the legislative history, that
when a local government unit incurs debt, they didn't want
schools and townships and so forth to be able to incur debt
where they put off a lot of the burden into later years and
onto boards, maybe school boards that are going to be in power
later. They didn't want to burden those later bodies with the
responsibility for that debt. They wanted the debt load to be
fairly even.

Now, they are allowed to what we call wrap their
debt. In other words, they may have four or five different
issues of debt outstanding, and we would look at them in the
aggregate and see, when you put all of the debt load together,
is it an approximately level debt load? So that's one way of
allowing them to structure their debt, an individual debt
igssue that may not be level, but when you take it in
conjunction with all of the other debt issuances, it's still
an approximately level debt service on a local government
unit.

Now, as Bernie just stated, the big exception here
is that those provisions having to do with level debt service
do not apply to lease rental debt. And if you'll recall, when

there's lease rental debt, the actual debt is being issued by
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the Authority, Harrisburg Authority, or whatever. The LGUDA
provisions do not apply to the debt that's issued by the
Authority, and there's no provision that requires that that
level debt service requirement be passed, you know, also apply
in the case of authority debt that's being guaranteed. So in
the case of Harrisburg, it sounds like there was not level
debt service, that a lot of it was shoved off to the end, and
it wouldn't have been a matter that we would have looked at,
because we‘have no jurisdiction over the Authority's debt, and
that level debt service requirement is not applicable to lease
rental debt.

Finally, I just wanted to touch on a couple of
kind of ancillary issues related to LGUDA to give you just a
broader understanding. There are some additional kinds of
debts that are authorized in the statute. One is for small
borrowings for capital purposes. A local government unit is
allowed to borrow up to $125,000, or up to 30 percent of its
nonelectoral debt limit, without coming in to seek our
approval to do so. And this is commonly used to buy police
cars, things like that. The aggregate amount of that debt
cannot exceed, as I said $125,000, and the maturity of the
debt cannot exceed five years. And it can only be used for a
capital project, such as the purchase of equipment.

And I've given an example there where Dravosburg

Borough in Allegheny County borrowed $50,000 to purchase a
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dump truck. They're not required, again, to get our approval,
but typically they will let us know that they've done that so
that we can amend our debt records and have them as complete
as possible.

And I think I've already talked about tax and
revenue anticipation notes and the fact that they're
short-term financial instruments. They have to be, again,
they do not require the approval of the department, but the
local government unit is required to file with us a
certificate, let us know that they've done this and file a
certificate of the tax revenues and other revenues that they
expect to receive, which would then support the issuance of
the tax anticipation note, or the TRAN.

And then I did want to touch basically on the swap
provisions that were discussed this morning. The 2003
amendments to LGUDA authorized the local government units to
negotiate and enter into these qualified interest rate
management agreements, including swaps and interest rate caps
and collars, agreements that are intended to manage their
interest rate risk. I would echo what was said earlier about
the ability of most officials, most local government officials
and school board members to not understand really what they
are entering into. I don't think a lot of professionals
really understand them. The local government unit is required

to retain an independent financial advisor when they enter
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into these what are called CRMAs, but it doesn't seem like
it's worked out a lot.

Again, they're not required to get our approval
for these swap agreements. They are required to let us know
that they've entered into them, and we maintain in our files a
log of all the swap agreements that have been entered into by
the local government units. And I think I have the number
here. Since 2003, we've received over 700 swap filings
relating to over 700 different debt issues. 1It's fallen off
dramatically lately because of the interest rate environment.

That concludes my presentation. I would be happy
to take any questions that you may have.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Ms. Barratini, are you
going to speak as well, or are you just here to answer
guestions?

MS. BARRATINI: Well, I think Tim's pretty much
covered the process. Again, the department looks at what's
contained in the documents that are in the debt proceedings
and the exclusion proceedings, and unless there is a taxpayer
complaint which would raise issues, and then there is a whole
administrative process for that, and there was none filed
regarding any of the incinerator deals, or unless there's
something that on the face of the documents just jumps out at
you, or your debt calculations show a problem, there really

isn't any way for the DCED people involved in the review to

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

110

know what's going on behind the scenes.

The department does have limited jurisdiction, and
this has been upheld by wvarious court decisions, Commonwealth
Court and so on, in regard to taxpayer appeals that have come
through the department over the years that we do not have the
ability to second-guess the local government officials in
their wisdom to do a project. Whether we agree with it or
don't agree with it, it is not the department's job. They
have no ability to second-guess those types of things. So
basically, it's a review for compliance with the statutes and
a check of the debt limits and the debt statement information.

With regard to exclusion proceedings, the statute
does require that the exclusion report be prepared by an
architect, engineer, or other person qualified by experience
in relation to the project. So, for example, with a golf
course, a county golf course, you may see a golf course
manager preparing the project. With a sewer project or water
project, usually it's the project engineer. With the
incinerator project, my understanding is by the time they got
to Barlow, that was the only entity that was or persons who
were involved in that particular type of design model. It was
something, as I understand, that was new and innovative. And
so, yes, Barlow did do the exclusion report in 2003. And
again, that is not uncommon to have the project engineer on a

water project or sewer project prepare the exclusion report,
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because they're the ones that are most involved in the project
and would know the details.

It does have to include a projection of revenues
and expenses covering the life of the issue, and there is
provision in that section, which is Section 8026 of the Local
Government Unit Debt Act. That's the checklist for what you
need to file with the department in order to obtain an
approval of exclusion proceedings. It does allow you to
include other available funds - its rights, rents, assessments
to the users, and any other available funds.

So, for example, with a sewer project or water
project, if you were getting a PennVest grant or USDA grant,
you could include those funds. Or if you had reserve
accounts, anticipated earnings over the years, they can make
certain adjustments to include other available funds related
to the project. So it's not just ultimate users' assessments

when they actually do their projections of revenues and

expenses.

If you have any questions, I don't have any
specific independent recollection of -- I did the reviews for
Harrisburg in 2003 -- well, I've been doing LGUDA reviews

since the mid-'80s, for about 26 years. I retired from the
State in April. And as Tim said, there would be maybe 700 to
1,200 a year. The staff would usually consist of me, or in my

absence, another attorney in the office would be my backup
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when I would go on vacation. But usually it would just be me
and a legal assistant, and some periods of time I didn't even
have a legal assistant. So the department staff is very
small. None of us, and I know my predecessor, nobody that has
been involved in administration of LGUDA has ever been an
engineer or architect or a person trained with incinerator
projects or retrofits. So it's basically a legal review of
the documentation to make sure it meets the requirement of the
statute.

In terms of project description, we go by what is
-- your debt ordinance has to identify what you're borrowing
for. That's a requirement in the statute. It has to identify
the project or projects you're financing, the amount you're
financing, the useful life or useful lives, if they're capital
projects. So we go by, or the department would go by the
description of the projects in the debt ordinance.

Now, the department has checked and they don't
have the actual proceedings, for example, from 2007. They
just have what their computer record -- a computer record is
created since the mid-'80s, we've had this in place. A
computer record is created when debt proceedings are filed,
for each debt proceeding. And that would indicate data is
entered as the reviews are done, which would indicate a
description of the project as contained in the debt ordinance.

So for -- I don't have the actual debt proceedings. They're
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not kept. The statute, I think, requires the department to
actually keep the proceedings for only maybe four months. So
the department's record is the computer record.

And for example, the $30 million 2007 Guaranty
Agreement, it'é a retrofit project including a working capital
component of the retrofit completion project. So there was
some reference, obviously, in that ordinance to the completion
of the retrofit project, which would be a capital project,
including working capital or working capital component.
They're not required by statute to give you a breakdown of
costs. They don't have to tell you X dollars is going to pay
attorney's fees, X dollars is going to pay engineering fees, X
dollars is going for this project cost, and this is for
working capital. No breakdown is required. They just have to
identify projects which meet the definition or definitions in
the Debt Act, and that's what the department reviews.

I don't know if you have any questions.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: I do. How about I ask my
colleagues first.

Senator Blake.

SENATOR BLAKE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you so much for your being here and for your
testimony. It's good to see you. I appreciate, Tim, in
particular, the detail of your walking us through the LGUDA

framework. There's a couple of things that I said at the
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outset of the hearing about trying to identify either
weaknesses in the statute. You might have just identified one
with respect to what we require under statute. But I think
that the situation here is, and I'm not sure that the Chairman
would disagree with me, is an issue of the outputs coming from
the department are only as good as the inputs upon which you
rely. It would appear to me, in the case of this project in
particular, you have competent professionals who are making an
assessment who are providing you the necessary documentation
associated with disposing of it in terms of its legality. And
you also have, in the case, Tim, in the latter part of your
presentation with respect to the swaps, an independent
financial advisor that makes some assessment of it.

The thing that I, and I guess I should say that
your testimony affirms the testimony we just got from Attorney
Goldfield about your capacities and about your role, and it is
limited, and it's understood. I think probably the thing that
I'm going to ask of you, and I'm not sure how well you can
comment on this, but I'm going to put it out there, this issue
of the lack of coordination, if you will, between a municipal
authority's actions and those of a local governing body, this
issue of exclusion and self-liquidating debt, and I guess the
issue of the reach of LGUDA. The only reason that anything
ever came to you was a function of the guaranty, not on the

base of the actions of the Authority itself. So a couple
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question. Let me start with one easier one.

One of the things we learned in the previous
testimony is that typically the projects that you'll do that
will be self-liquidating debt are probably a sewer authority
or water authority, where the revenue streams seem to be
reasonably predictable based upon the cost of the services
being provided. How distinctive was this project? How many
LGUDA requests do you get involve projects outside of that
realm that are dealing with revenue streams that are a little
bit less predictable than perhaps a sewer guthority?

MR. ANSTINE: I defer to Bernadette. I mean, I've
been administering LGUDA for about six months, and I haven't
seen anything.

MS. BARRATINI: This type of project, I mean, I
don't remember really seeing anything quite like this one. I
mean, it was unique. Again, you could get -- there have been
a few over the years, counties with golf courses. You know,
they would, again, use a golf course -- the manager of the
golf course to prepare the revenue projections. But the most
common are clearly sewer and water projects.

SENATOR BLAKE: Understood:

MS. BARRATINI: You just don't see a lot of this
incinerator financings.

SENATOR BLAKE: I guess the other thing I'm

curious about has to deal with these 810 (b)--

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

116

MS. BARRATINI: 8110(b).

SENATOR BLAKE: 8110(b). If they are going to be
certified to the department, in the case of the City of
Harrisburg, they would have had to have been certified by the
local governing body of the city, is that correct?

MS. BARRATINI: They're considered part of the
debt statement. When they hand in -- file the debt statement,
a statement indicating their outstanding debt, taking whatever
lawful deductions they're entitled to under the Debt Act to
come up with their net debt figure, they have to -- that has
to be prepared within 60 days of filing with the department,
it has to be verified under oath or affirmation, meaning
verified under notary or under municipal seal.

Section 8110 (b) certification, at least where it's
located, that requirement is located in the Debt Act. That's
in the debt statement section of the act.

SENATOR BLAKE: Okay.

MS. BARRATINI: So usually, it's signed off by
whoever signs off in the debt statement, and that's usually
the secretary/treasurer and the president of council, or it
could be the auditor or comptroller, you know, depending on
the type of entity - school district, municipality, township,
whatever. It's usually a combination of those officials that
sign off.

SENATOR BLAKE: Just as a point of clarity though,
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in the case of a municipality, the mayor and council would
have to agree to this by ordinance? It would be embedded in
that action by a local government? The local governing body
would be certifying something to you based--

MS. BARRATINI: Well, no, the debt statement is
just prepared -- usually in your debt ordinance, you're going
to have an authorization of certain officials to prepare,
certify, and file the debt statement and borrowing base
certificate. So whoever they've authorized in their debt
ordinance to do that, that's who's going to sign it. Usually,
you'll see, like with the City of Harrisburg, I believe it was
probably the mayor and controller. With a school district, it
may be president of the school board and the secretary, or
secretary/treasurer. Sometimes it's done, if they have
auditors, they'll have the auditor do the borrowing base
certificate and the debt statement. But it's whoever is
authorized in their debt ordinance or debt resolution.

SENATOR BLAKE: So the officer is charged or
authorized to do so in their debt resolution. Okay. I
understand.

MS. BARRATINI: Right.

SENATOR BLAKE: I guess, again, in the interest of
time, Mr. Chairman, I'll defer to you. Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Thank you.

Senator Folmer.
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SENATOR FOLMER: Thank you very much. Given what
you've said and told us, it sounds like DCED's review is
mostly to be sure the paperwork is complete, but not
necessarily accurate. And if that answer is yes, what's the
value of a clean certification? The process obviously didn't
help with the Harrisburg finances. So what's the purpose of a
clean certification if -- especially after what you just told
us?

MR. ANSTINE: Well, not only with respect to the
certification, but with respect to everything that's in the
debt proceedings, whether it's the project description, or the
exclusion report that's done by the -- the figures that are
provided to us as far as their revenues and the borrowing, we
rely entirely on what's told to us, and if we can't rely on
it, then there should be procedures or there should be a
method of correcting that, but we do rely on the accuracy and
the truth of what's presented to us.

MR. REDDIG: Senator, I would offer that I think
that the value in it is the wvalue that it has for the borrower
going into the credit market. The credit market is looking at
some -- looking at compliance issues with the act, and that
translates into a value of marketing those bonds in the
capital marketplace.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay, but if that is all correct,

then what are the penalties for filing an inaccurate,
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misleading, or false certification to the department?

MR. ANSTINE: The act itself does not include any
provisions. The original version of LGUDA, the draft that was
prepared in 1972, had a very strong perjury provision in it.
That was removed from the act, and the only real mention is in
the section that deals with the finality of the proceedings.
As I mentioned earlier, once we give our approval, the
proceedings cannot be challenged. There is an additional
section that says that although the proceedings may be final,
it does not relieve anybody from liability for fraud, I
believe it's fraud--

MS. BARRATINI: Yeah; I'll have to find that
section.

I do have to say, though, when that was recodified
in 1996, we were told the intent was not to change anything
substantively, just to recodify. But something may have
gotten lost in the recodification process, because clearly the
language is not quite as strong now.

MR. ANSTINE: It says -- the section giving
finality says it "does not relieve any person participating in
the proceedings from liability for knowingly participating in
an ultra vires act," meaning one beyond the authority of the
government, "...or from any civil or criminal liability for
false statements in any certificates filed or delivered in the

proceedings."
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So the liability has to come from some other
source, but it's not in the act itself.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay. And because of time, I
just want to move along here, and thank you for that answer.

When the certifications for Harrisburg incinerator
were reviewed by DCED, were there any concerns or red flags
that gave you pause before the certifications were approved
for any of the bonds? Because you just said this project was
unique. So were there any meetings, discussions, or other
special efforts needed for DCED to be satisfied the
certifications you received for the Harrisburg incinerator
were indeed self-liquidating debt?

MS. BARRATINI: Okay, when I say unique, I mean I
don't recall any other relating to incinerator project.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MS. BARRATINI: 1In terms of the uniqueness of the
equipment or whatever Barlow had designed, I learned about
that afterwards, subsequently, as more information came out in
newspaper articles. But at the time, it was an incinerator
retrofit -- they had an incinerator that had a facility, and
they were making improvements on it in 2003.

SENATOR FOLMER: Thank you.

MS. BARRATINI: And the person that happened to
fill out -- complete the exclusion report happened to be the

person that was going to be making the improvements. So I
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can't honestly say it jumped out as a red flag as it would
now, knowing what we know now.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MS. BARRATINI: And all the other information that
Mr. Goldfield mentioned about what was going on behind the
scenes or breakdowns of how much was capitalized interest, how
much was working capital, how much was fees, again, that
wouldn't be part of -- they're not required to disclose that
in their filings. That wouldn't--

SENATOR FOLMER: Which leads me to my--

MS. BARRATINI: --have been part of--

SENATOR FOLMER: I'm sorry. I don't want to
interrupt you. Please forgive me.

MS. BARRATINI: I'm finished.

SENATOR FOLMER: Which leads me to my last
question for you. You said on August 31, 2011, Dauphin County
issued a revised certification for DCED for the Harrisburg
incinerator. From DCED's perspective, and given the ongoing
questions about the Harrisburg incinerator, is this reissued
certification significant?

MS. BARRATINI: I'm sorry, I'm missing -- could
you run that by me again?

SENATOR FOLMER: Right. On August 31, from what
we received, on August 31, 2011, Dauphin County reissued a

revised certification to DCED for the Harrisburg incinerator.
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My question is, from DCED's perspective, and given the ongoing
questions about the Harrisburg incinerator, is this reissued
certification significant?

MS. BARRATINI: I don't know what you mean by a
"reissued certification." You mean in relation to a new
borrowing?

SENATOR FOLMER: Well, they revised it, according
to what we have here.

MS. BARRATINI: I'm not sure what you're -- that
they have a new debt issue? Are you -- I don't know what
you're referring to.

SENATOR FOLMER: He's going to bring it down to
you.

MS. BARRATINI: Okay.

(Document handed to witness.)

MR. ANSTINE: Just to expand a little bit on an
earlier point, the way this works is the local government unit
provides us with duplicate sets of proceedings that we review.
We keep one, and then we stamp approval on the other one and
send it back, and that becomes part of the official transcript
for that bond proceeding. So the fact that we don't have
those proceedings from the earlier years, they're still
available. The parties should have them.

MS. BARﬁATINI: Okay, you're, I assume, referring

to the highlighted part?
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SENATOR FOLMER: Yes.

MS. BARRATINI: Okay. When you file a debt
statement, and if you've had exclusions approved in the past,
you can choose to claim them, but you don't have to, unless
you need them in order to remain within your debt limits.
Dauphin County didn't need them in 2007. I don't believe they
needed them to claim them now. So they choose not to claim
them. That's not really -- it just says they have elected not
to utilize this exclusion in connection with this debt
proceeding.

What Mr. Goldfield was talking about when he was
talking about a Clean 8110(b) certification, or revising it
downward, that would be one where they would come in and they
would want to claim, say, at least a portion of the
incinerator debt exclusions, and they would say, you know, at
this time -- instead of certifying there's no change in
circumstances, they would say something to the effect that due
to reduced revenues, only 40 percent, or exclusions in the
amount of X dollars, can be excluded. That's not what
happened here with Dauphin County. This footnote just says
they're just not going to use them in this debt proceeding.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay. So is that what the
revision was all about then?

MS. BARRATINI: Pardon?

SENATOR FOLMER: Is that what the revision was all
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about then?

MS. BARRATINI: Well, I assume by 2011 they
weren't going to use them because--

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MS. BARRATINI: --they knew it wasn't -- I'm just
guessing.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MS. BARRATINI: But the fact remains, once they're
approved doesn't mean you have to use them.

SENATOR FOLMER: Okay.

MS. BARRATINI: You only have to use them if you
need them because of debt capacity.

SENATOR FOLMER: Well, thank you for answering

that.

Okay, I'm done.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Okay. It seems to me like
we have a lot of -- I think we have a lot of work to do with

what you folks do on a regular basis. If we're going to look
at this problem comprehensively from a statutory basis, and
constitutionally, we've got to try to firm things up one way
or another. I didn't know that you have no idea where the
money goes, apparently. Right? They don't have to tell you?

MS. BARRATINI: Other than the description, the
general project description.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Yeah. So if 99 percent of
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it goes to fees and 1 percent goes to construction, that's
okay.

MS. BARRATINI: That's supposedly up to the
determination of the elected officials to determine how they
spend their money.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Right.

MS. BARRATINI: Right.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Do you have any ideas for
us? I have a couple of specific things, but do you have any
general ideas then? That may be one. Do you agree that
that's something we should maybe ask for upfront, give us more
specifics about the breakdown of money?

MR. ANSTINE: Certainly couldn't hurt.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: At least there would be
something on the record that the public would have to say that
this is what was asked for. We'll have to get through that.
But particularly with the Unit Debt Act and with DCED's review
policy, any specifics you have, we would appreciate it. You
don't have to necessarily give them to us now, unless you have
something that jumps out at you. But if you can give that to
the committee, Senator Blake or I, we would appreciate that.

Has there been -- I know you do hundreds of these
a year. How many of these are turned down every year?

MS. BARRATINI: Well, the way the process has

worked, I assume it's still the same since April. When a
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review is done, if there's something that's not in order, the
local government unit, through their representative, whoever
made the filing on their behalf, is contacted in writing and
told, you know, we have this problem, or we need this
information or this correction, and they're given an
opportunity to make a correction. Most, you know, I would
have to say 99.9 percent of the time they're corrected.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Right. That's what I

would--

MS. BARRATINI: And very, very few--

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: If ever, that are turned
down.

MS. BARRATINI: Right. And the most common reason
for kicking them out is if you don't -- that first notice

requirement is very specific as to timing and content, and
there have been a couple of instances where I had to say, you
have to start all over because you didn't give the proper
notice in accordance with the Debt Act. But a lot of the
other errors are things that they can correct. They can amend
their ordinance or resolution, or they can correct their debt
statement. They can file supplements to their exclusion
proceedings to address whatever items have been raised by the
department.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: You didn't recall any, you

had said earlier, when you first began, that you don't have

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

127

any specific recoilections of this filing?

MS. BARRATINI: No. As I said, I would look at
between 700 and 1,200 a year, so.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Yeah.

MS. BARRATINI: I mean, I know I've reviewed
Harrisburg City's. I know I didn't review all of Dauphin
County's, but I've reviewed some over the years, but I
couldn't tell you which ones, off the top of my head. But I
did review Harrisburg's.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: If you knew today -- if
you knew then what you knew today, what you know today, would
it make any difference in your decision approving filings?

MS. BARRATINI: Well, obviously, from what Mr.
Goldfield testified, they had problems going back into the
1990s. Yeah, I mean. But then again, I guess I'd have to
ask, you know, from where did that information come? I mean,
is the department supposed to be reading newspapers? Because
it's more than just obviously here. We're located in
Harrisburg. You know, we see the Patriot News or Penn Live.
But what about throughout the rest of the parts of the State?
A lot of what I learned subsequently about the project came
through newspaper articles.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: But what you just told us
was, though, even if you knew that, you couldn't do anything

about it.
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MS. BARRATINI: Well--

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: I mean, if they certified
that this is the case, then that's what you have before you to
make your decision. Correct?

MS. BARRATINI: I imagine I would ask about it,
but, you know, if they come back and say, you know, we've
certified this as correct, I don't know what you do.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Do you have a process, if
somebody would call you and say -- well, you said--

MS. BARRATINI: The complaint process.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: --if you get a complaint--

MS. BARRATINI: Yes.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: --you can act on it. But
if you just heard something or you had some other knowledge
that wasn't an official complaint, what would you do? You
would probably just roll on it based on what you have before
you?

MS. BARRATINI: I think we would have to.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Let me ask you this to
close here, because we're running behind schedule again. I
see three potential scenarios to try to help what you're faced
with on a daily basis. One would be that we beef up your
department and have a more thorough review process. I don't
know how -- that seems to me to be more remote. That's

costly, it would take a lot of time. I don't know how we do
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that based on the numbers that you have every year that go
through your department.

Another one would be that we look at, have a more
stringent review process for people that maybe are over a cap
limit, some trigger somewhere in there that if they get to be
gso much, then you do a review.

A third scenario would be, you continue with the
process you have, but there's real teeth in the afterlife of
the approval. If you learn things, if everything that we're
learning today is correct and you found out about this after
the fact, that there would be very severe penalties for
professionals or others that were involved in misrepresenting
things to the department. Do you think that would be a
significant deterrent?

MR. ANSTINE: I would say unquestionably it would
be a deterrent, significant penalties.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Well, that's something we
can work on, I think.

Go ahead.

SENATOR BLAKE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you, again, to the three of you. The
issue of level debt not being applied to lease rental debt,
that analysis that you talked about that you do with respect
to, is that an improvement that we might want to consider,

where your analysis includes a look at the -- I guess what I
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would call not general obligation, it would be municipal
authority's debt.

MR. ANSTINE: I think that would make sense,
Senator, since obviously, the city and the local government
unit is on the hook for the debt. Why shouldn't those
provisions also apply?

SENATOR BLAKE: Okay. And in agreement with the
Chairman, I think the issue of independent third party
reviews, which you really don't have the luxury to do, a
different threshold of review I think in regard to the -- what
you mentioned as the earlier exclusions sounds to me a little
bit here like you had something that happened way back when
that continued to follow each transaction. And we heard that
a little bit from the previous testimony. And there was a
reliance upon that that obscures the risk, in my estimation,
on the basis of following representations and projections that
were never gquestioned.

So again, per the Chairman, any recommendations
that can come from the department on how we can make it easier
and better for you to do the work that you do, and I do
commend you for the work that you do because I know how
important and how valuable it is. I know that municipal
officials across this Commonwealth depend on you, and that you
do extraordinary work within constrained resources. So let me

say that, and we'll revisit any recommendations that you can
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provide the Chairman or I on ways to improve and omit the
prospect for this repeat anywhere in the State.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: One last thing, real
quick. You said a few moments ago, in response to Senator
Folmer's questions, about the liability for willful violations
or fraud. How is that triggered then? Who starts that? Is
that something that you could start on your own, or do you
need a complaint to start that, or how would that work?

MR. ANSTINE: We don't have any jurisdiction to
enforce those provisions. It would have to occur--

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Is that simply--

Go ahead.

MR. ANSTINE: It would have to occur either by a
taxpayer or the criminal complaints being filed. Attorney
General.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Okay. Well, thank you
very much for being here today. You've been very helpful.

MR. ANSTINE: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Next, we'd ask Mr. Eric
Papenfuse, who was a former Authority member from the
Harrisburg Authority, to come up to the table.

Mr. Papenfuse, you're an attorney, or not an
attorney?

MR. PAPENFUSE: I am not an attorney.
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CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: You sounded like you had
some pride in that response. I don't know.

MR. PAPENFUSE: I'm a small business owner, and I
am here willingly on my own to speak the truth.

(Whereupon, ERIC PAPENFUSE was duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Do you have a presentation
for us?

MR. PAPENFUSE: I can make one. Yes, I wasn't
sure how you'd like to proceed.

But let me talk just a little bit. Today's an
important day to me because five years ago this month I stood
up and I urged then Attorney General Tom Corbett to
investigate a pattern of lawbreaking, of criminal behavior, at
the Harrisburg Authority. My calls for that investigation
were reported in the Patriot-News, on the television, and to
this day I don't think they've gone anywhere. We just ended
with DCED saying we would have needed a criminal complaint
with the Attorney General to actually effectuate some sort of
a fraud charge. Well, there were people at the time saying
that this was fraudulent, this was criminal, and the Attorney
General needed to investigate, because the Attorney General is
the one who is empowered under the Municipal Authorities Act
to regulate municipal authorities.

I'd like to look specifically at 2007, because

that is the period of time that I was on the Authority. I was
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one of the appointees--I replaced Fred Clark on the
Authority--by city council. I didn't take my seat until
August of 2007. I called for the Attorney General's
investigation in September. I worked with the FBI and their
public corruption unit from September into October, and I
resigned from the Authority in November of 2007, after voting
against the working capital loan and after voting against the
Covanta loan and saying at the time, in public meetings both
at the Authority and in city council chambers, and to the
authorities, that the numbers didn't add up, that there was no
way that the debt should continue to be characterized as
self-liquidating.

And the issue of the 2007 debt, the fact that in
2007, at the same time a certificate is being filed which
basically says that the 2003 borrowings and the 1998
borrowings are still self-liquidating, you heard this morning
from the attorney who was speaking, there was no reason to
believe that at all. TI'll turn you to page 106 of the audit
which he referred to this morning which basically says there
were 17 sets of financial projections that were run through by
the financial advisors in 2007. None of them, none of them
showed that the debt could have beenrcharacterized still - the
2003, and '98 debt - still characterized as self-liquidating.

So what I'm here to say is that there was a

deliberate, deliberate attempt perpetuated by a number of
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different folks in 2007 to circumvent the Debt Act and to
essentially break the law to borrow money which we shouldn't
have been allowed to borrow. And that has, by law, that has
huge repercussions for the current state of the financial
crisis in Harrisburg, it has important repercussions for what
you all do. Because I firmly believe it's not a question of
whether or not you have laws on the books, it's a question of
whether or not there was any enforcement of those laws.

And the problem really lies, as the attorney said
this morning, that the professionals are the police. The
professionals were the police. The professionals were
policing themselves, and at no point would anyone step in and
basically say there are consequences for breaking the law.
And still to this day, that hasn't happened.

And I have to say as well, I'm deeply troubled by
the testimony that you just heard from Ms. Barratini, who I
don't know personally, but I can tell you I do have a specific
recollection in October of 2007 that then Authority Chairman,
James Ellison, and then bond counsel, Carol Cocheres, were
both very concerned that DCED would not accept the clean
certification letter that was filed, and that in fact they
would demand a downgrade. So those conversations occurred.
Presumably, they occurred between Ms. Cocheres and Ms.
Barratini.

She has no specific recollection of it, but I
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think it strains credulity to say here today that she had no
real reason to believe that there was anything wrong, that she
didn't find out until later, based on what she read in the
papers, that there were problems with Barlow and the retrofit.
Those articles were published prior to the fall of 2007. And
I think if you drill down on the certification that was filed
in 2007, you'll see from the forensic audit that no one in
their right mind should have thought that the debt was
self-liquidating. ©No one, no financial advisor put forth any
set of projections that showed that it was self-liquidating,
and DCED certainly knew at that time the history of the
Harrisburg Incinerator and certainly should have stood up and
raised some red flags, and it was well within their
jurisdiction.

Now, Ms. Barratini is currently an attorney with
Mette Evans. Mette Evans -- she left the State to work for
them -- no one benefitted more from the 2007 borrowings than
Mette Evans. Mette Evans got paid, as the attorneys for the
county, hundreds of thousands of dollars from these
questionable working capital loans. Nobody benefits more to
this day from Ms. Barratini's decision to accept the clean
certification in 2007 than Mette Evans, arguably, because if
we weren't allowed to borrow the money and if Mette Evans was
knowledgeably pushing to file something that was fraudulent,

then the question becomes whether or not paying the money back
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should fall on the backs of the taxpayers of Harrisburg that
had nothing to do with it, or there should be accountability
from the professionals that swore an oath to their profession,
as well as filed documents saying that this was, in fact, the
right thing to do.

If they're culpable and they're held accountable,
then theoretically Mette Evans could lose hundreds of
thousands of dollars and could be contributing to the
accountability fund, which is in the Receiver's plan. It was
part of Unkovic's plan that has been adopted by General Lynch.
There are provisions to recover money from the professionals
that were involved.

So the fact that she has been recently hired by
Mette Evans I think calls into question, at least it does to
me, her lack of specific recollection or her not recalling
conversations which I certainly recall, secondhand,
admittedly, because I've never met Ms. Barratini, and I think
you should call her back under oath to ask if she did speak to
Carol Cocheres at the time and why there aren't--

MS. BARRATINI: I would be happy to answer.

MR. PAPENFUSE: --and why there aren't records
that are kept five years into the future.

MS. BARRATINI: First of all, let me tell you --
first of all, I retired with the State in April. My decision,

I just up and retired. I turned 60 last year, had over 25

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

137

years in and decided to retire. I didn't even tell my husband
I was going to do it. I just went ahead and gave my notice.

I went home, I had not had any discussions or even
contemplated working. I had no discussions with anyone. I
had no one make any connections or contacts or calls or
e-mails or any kind of correspondence or contact whatsoever
with anybody about a job for me. I hadn't even thought that
far.

It wasn't till after I left, and I heard from a
lot of bond counsel through the State that I had worked with
over the years, including Mr. Unkovic, saying, oh, you know,
so sorry, it was a pleasure working with you, good luck; do
you know what you're going to be doing? That kind of thing,
after I left. And in the course of one of those
communications was asked, would you like to come in -- you
know, would you be interested in working? And if so, would
you like to talk to us? And I said, yeah, at some point, not
right now, but that would be something I'd be interested in
talking to you about. Again, I didn't have a job offer,
didn't even know if I was going to be working, had nothing to
do with the Harrisburg deal or any other deal.

Do you have any idea how many reviews I've done
over the years in the course of 26 years? I mean, this kind
of allegation is absurd. I happen to know a lot of bond

counsel through my work, but I never, during the course of my
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employment with the Commonwealth, ever had dinner with them or
their spouses or significant others, didn't socialize with
them outside the office. I wouldn't even go to lunch with
them. I maintained -- I would see them possibly on occasion
at a few Bar Association functions maybe, and I didn't even go
to a lot of those.

But I had no prior arrangement, no connection, no
contact, no head-hunter doing a search, nothing whatsocever
before I left employment with the Commonwealth. So to try and
tie that in with any decision, any review I did in 26 years,
is just patently untrue and absurd. I'm sorry, but it is.

Now, if you have any other questions. I do not
recall specifically, and I told Mr. Goldfield this when I met
with him last year, I don't have any specific recollection
other than I know I reviewed debt proceedings for the city,
and I know I reviewed some but not all for the county. But I
don't recall the specifics of them. I reviewed a lot of
proceedings. I don't know what to say.

And yes, maybe there were articles here and there.
I didn't know that I read every single one of them or exactly
when I became aware there were problems, but if you're going
to rely on everything that's in the newspaper as true, I don't
know what the people who are now at DCED doing reviews, I
don't know what you're going to hold them to. But this kind

of allegation is just absurd and offensive.
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they were doing.

What's interesting about 2007 is that you have
essentially a new cast of characters. You don't have anymore
working for the Harrisburg Authority: Dan Lispi, Andrew
Giorgione, even Steve Reed is marginalized at this point.

What you have is a takeover of the Harrisburg Authority by
James Ellison of Rhoads & Sinon, who is essentially running a
sort of new political campaign out of the Harrisburg
Authority, and that campaign is designed to get Linda Thompson
elected mayor.

And if you look at that graph that you'wve put out
which has the two lines showing when everything comes due,
those lines are after the mayoral election. And it was no
mistake, no simple accident that none of the bills came due
until after the mayoral election. The goal of James Ellison,
as expressed to me at the time, was to elect Linda Thompson
the next mayor, and that meant not upsetting the apple cart of
the incinerator's financings at that time and to push through
a plan which he admitted to me was something which we could
not pay for. And it's not just my opinion, it is the forensic
audit's conclusion that nobody thought that this could be paid
for.

I spoke out, I voted against it, I called on the
Attorney General to investigate, and I was contacted in 2007

by the FBI Public Corruption Office here in Harrisburg. They
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told me they had an active, ongoing investigation into the
incinerator's finances and that I needed to work with them. I
proceeded to give them documentation, including at least all
of the copies that I had of the 17 sets of financial numbers
that show that this wasn't working, and I, in 2007, had every
expectation that they were the sort of investigative body that
was going to handle the enforcement of what I saw as a crime
being committed in front of my eyes. And they did nothing for
a fair period of time. They encouraged me to stay out of the
press and less vocal, which I did.

I did resign, I did write -- I did speak publicly
and I did write a resignation letter explaining that the debt
was not self-liquidating, which the Patriot-News did not
publish at the time. And then I was told that if I said
anything else publicly at the time, I would be prosecuted for
obstruction of justice by the then U.S. Attorney. I was told
that by Agent Eric Patterson, and the other agent who was part
of the public corruption unit here in Harrisburg was an agent
by the name of Tim Lynch.

As a private citizen, as not a lawyer, I felt that
at the time I did everything I could possibly do to alert
people to the fact that what was being done here was a
continuation of a deliberate attempt to circumvent the law.
And basically, since that time, I've dedicated my life to

creating a public space where people can come and hopefully
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question their folks in their community who are their
politically elected leaders. I have spent my own fortune,
such as it is, on trying to run for office and trying to
reform what I see as a culture of corruption in which
basically the professionals are policing themselves. And
that's why I'm here today to speak out.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Okay, thank you.

Do we have any questions from the panel here?

Senator Blake.

SENATOR BLAKE: Just one, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you for your candor, thank you for your
presence here, thank you for your commitment to your
community. I only want to ask one question: In the course of
the previous testimony, there was an avenue for taxpayer
complaint against the borrowing, and they indicated none were
filed. You never had a chance to, since you'd get into that
channel, if you will, of objection?

MR. PAPENFUSE: I was unaware that that was a
channel of objection open to me at the time.

SENATOR BLAKE: Okay.

MR. PAPENFUSE: I thought, and when you're told by
FBI officers that they have this investigation under control,
not to continue pressing for the Attorney General to
investigate, that in fact they've got an active, ongoing

investigation and not to speak out publicly, well, that's what
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you do.

Now, I had to resign because I felt I was in a
completely untenable situation. It seemed to me that the FBI
was willing to continue to sort of watch the crime unfold,
continue to watch and make an effort to catch people in
action, and my personal inclination was to speak out and say
no, stop, stop, stop.

I resigned, I stayed quiet, and I did not say
anything about the investigation publicly then from 2007 until
2009, when I felt that the investigation was going nowhere.
And to this day, I do feel that the U.S. Attorney and the
Federal investigators have been a part of the problem and have
let down the people of Harrisburg. And I don't think that
they're particularly well-equipped to deal with matters of
very complicated financial procedures. They were always much
more interested in the fact that Steve Reed was taking tens of
thousands of dollars of money out personally from the Special
Projects Fund for gquestionable receipts and artifact
purchases, or they were more interested in finding out what
the dealers who had sold him the artifacts thought and whether
or not there was people profiting on the side than they were
about a clean certificate regarding self-liquidating debt.

These were guys in their 20s and 30s, and it was
complicated financial work. And I handed it all over to them

at the time, and they knew at the time that there was a group
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of professionals and a group of individuals that were not
interested in following the law, and that law was the Debt
Act.

CHAIRMAN EICHELBERGER: Thank you.

Senator Folmer, do you have anything?

SENATOR FOLMER: Yes, just a‘couple questions.

Since the Special Project Fund is the, gquote,
"Special Project Fund" is not part of the forensic audit,
where do we go to get that information?

MR. PAPENFUSE: I would be very happy to come back
and talk at a later point in time about the Special Projects
Fund. I think I, more than anyone else, have really
researched that issue and looked at the money that went in and
out of the Special Projects Fund. I did that on my time on
the Authority, and I made a lot of documents public.

It's my contention you can't understand the swaps
and how complicated and why they were done until you
understand that fees from swaps were used to pay for artifact
purchases. It's my contention you can't understand the real
issue of the intermingling of the school district, the Parking
Authority, the Harrisburg Authority, all under the leadership
of one political individual, until you see direct transfers
being dictated from the Parking Authority to the Harrisburg
Authority. You don't understand why Barlow failed until you

begin to see that money came out of the Resource Recovery Fund
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to pay for artifacts that could have been used to hire a
financial person to check Barlow's books, or a project manager
to be out there and make sure what we're doing.

We're talking about over $12 million over a
10-year period of gquestionable artifact purchasing, much of
which was not related to a Wild West museum, Egyptian mummies,
Summarian necklaces, questionable receipts, and tens of
thousands of dollars that went to the mayor personally,
personally as reimbursement for items that nobody saw, other
than the mayor, and that were listed in the inventory as being
unknown, whereabouts unknown, location unknown.

SENATOR FOLMER: And what are your recommendations
to hold the professionals accountable?

MR. PAPENFUSE: Well, you can't have the
professionals be the police. And maybe you do -- and I'm
sorry if my comments came across personally; again, I never
met Ms. Barratini, but maybe you do want some sort of rule in
place that says folks can't move from DCED as the regulators
to the very firms that they were regulating like that. Maybe
there should be time and distance between that.

I know it's a very small community, these
municipal finance experts and bond lawyers, that they all know
each other, but it's definitely part of the problem when
there's this shifting between DCED and the private

marketplace. I don't think you get that. That's one thing
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that you can look to do.

I think, however, our law enforcement arms are
what let us down. I really don't believe you have a problem
with the law. You have a problem with nobody being willing to
enforce the law. I think the Attorney General could have
enforced the law, still could. Maybe you should contact the
Auditor General. Certainly, the U.S. Attorney could do
something. But part of what you can do through this hearing's
process is that you can bring people to the table who have not
yet cooperated with the forensic audit and get them to go on
the record. That's not prosecuting, that is establishing a
series of facts, which then those who are in the law
enforcement side of things can use to potentially make a case.

We have not heard from James Ellison. He has not
spoken, I don't believe he cooperated with the forensic audit.
He was the mastermind of the 2007 borrowings, along with the
county. We haven't heard from Chuck Zwally, we haven't heard
from Jay Wenger. These are folks that have not cooperated
with the forensic audit that knew what they were doing when
they were doing it and ought to be brought before you to
ﬁestify. And Carol Cocheres and Eckert Seamans.

You're dealing with some of the largest law firms
in the State, and part of what you should be concerned about
is not only that this happened in Harrisburg, but that the

very folks that did this are still professionals in the State
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of Pennsylvania advising municipalities on how to file clean
certificates. What does that say, that nobody has been held
accountable from Eckert Seamans, or from Mette Evans, or from
Rhoads & Sinon, or from any of the other big firms that
benefitted professionally from these deals?

And that's what's in the forensic audit too.
You'll see it. The money wasn't going to fix the Harrisburg
incinerator. It was going to pay the professionals. And why
would the professionals stand up and stop the income coming in
unless they had some sort of strong moral sense of outrage,
which I believe that they should have had, but they had every
financial incentive to continue doing what they were doing.

And if DCED is going to take the position that
they are just bookkeepers who are not going to be reflective
of the public will or the legislature's will to effectively
take a look at these documents that are being filed, which
aren't just paperwork. These are statements of what is
believed to be true. These are legal filings that are being
made. If they're going to take that position, then you're
going to have to beef up or you're going to have to call for
the other enforcement arms of State government to step in.

So I would beef up DCED, I would put laws in place
to help regulate the professionals and their in-and-outs with
government and contributions.

I was also very concerned at the time that
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professionals like Carol Cocheres, Bruce Barnes, who was the
financial advisor, were giving money -- this is not illegal --
but were giving money to the campaign committee for the mayor
at the very time that they were being awarded these contracts.
We have a real problem with that pay-to-play in the State of
Pennsylvania, and that's something that you could look at and
learn from as well.

But the number one thing that you can do is bring
people before you who haven't yet spoken to the public about
what happened, and I would encourage you to do that and let
the facts lead in<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>